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This 
I 
Believe 
by Dr. Edward W. Seay 

President of the College 

Confucius one time said, "To know 
what we know and know what we do 
not know, that is understanding." 
Never before have I thought so much 
about those things which I know and 
believe as I do today. I am aware' that 
mere words cannot express one's phi
losophy of life, but the thoughtful 
analysis and critical thinking that 
takes place in an effort to formulate 
one is an experience that is both re
vealing and interesting. 

I believe - in God 

Many of the convictions which I 
have clung to from earliest childhood 
are rich heritages of a kind, peace lov
ing father and an ambitious and genu
inely religious mother. With the back
ground of my early thinking, centered 
in a Christian home, it is little wonder 
that I believe that God's in his heaven 
- He is not dead, rior does He sleep. 
And if God is in His heaven, then He 
is also here among us, as we try to pre
serve and rebuild a world that is being 
destroyed by the hatreds which are so 
prevalent today. God is not frightened 
by the unprecedented. He is· not de
feated by evil and His eternal purpos
es for good go forward as the tides, 
just as they have gone forward 
through ages past. . 

It is our high privilege then - in
deed it is our salvation- in a worl.d 
like that of today, to believe in God, to 
trust in His wisdom, power and love 
and to commit ourselves and our lives 
to His guidance. Our whole being 
should cry out for peace, for the exist
ence of brotherly love and under
standing and fot an abiding faith in 

our fellowman regardless of his race, 
creed, color or national origin. A con
viction that justice and love form the 
foundation of happy, useful living 
should remain constant even when 
greed and the thirst for power at
tempts to play havoc with modern civ
ilization. 

-In America 

I believe our present crisis is a tran
sition period, and those who survive 
and have visions of a better way of life 
may bring in a new world of under
standing and achievement. This feel
ing is probably an outgrowth of my 
early training 'and experience, for 
even as a child I learned to accept dis
appointment and hardships with a 
feeling that some new blessing would 
come to replace that which was de
nied. The ability to look beyond with 
an expectancy that brings new interest 
and new hopes, continues to make life 
seem altogether worthwhile. 

Among the books that I have read 
there is one which I shall always re
member with a deep thankfulness of 
spirit. The title was "The Big 
Change" and the purpose of the au
thor was to describe the changes
most of them for the better - which 

have taken place in our American life 
and thought during the first half of 
this century. As this period covered 
the time since I became a voter, it was 
like a bird' s-eye view of the America I 
have known. 

Much of the story, of course, was 
familiar, but it was new to me in its 
evidence of change. From an untrou
bled isolated nation we became a part 
of one world. From a rather selfish 
nation of materialist money-makers 
we attempted to become the Good 
Samaritan of a broken world. In many 
ways we grew up and matured into a 
people who should be fit to live and to 
lead in a world like that of today
though in many ways we did not. The 
author was no Pollyanna. He saw and 
did not hide the weak places in our 
national makeup. But his vision of the 
America that can be was heartening 
and to this one reader he strengthened 
my faith, courage and hope- pre
cisely the equipment we all need for 
living in today' s world. 

There are some things connected 
with my past that I do not want to lose 
as I face life with its new and more 
complex problems. I want to carry 
with me always my memories. I need 
them all - those that are lovely and 
those that are harsh and bitter. They 
have been woven together in life's 
pattern, just as they will be in future 
years. I shall need them during anx
ious moments for the kindness and 
certainty which they can give. I shall 
need them for strength and to give me 
hope and assurance when moments of 
despair come. 

I do not want to have my faith in 
the supremacy of God weakened. 
From earliest childhood I have had a 
faith that has sustained me, and I do 
not believe it ever could be shaken, 
even though doubts come and go. I 
want to continue to draw on this faith. 

- In the need for dual 
roles 

Stewart Chase one time wrote: Ev
ery human being is confronted with 
two major tasks. One, to establish a 
relationship with the physical envi-
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ronment in which he is rooted as 
deeply as an oak, and two, to establish 
a relationship with his fellowman. 
These tasks seem simple, almost trivi
al, until one makes an analysis and 
thoughtful study of all that is in
volved. I shall do little more this eve
ning than touch upon a few facts that 
to me seem worthy of consideration in 
this connection. 

I believe that we Americans have 
been exceedingly slow in appreciating 
that which we have, and that we have 
been equally as slow in recognizing 
the real value that the physical envi
ronment plays in our existence. For 
example, the experiences of older na
tions whose forests have been deplet
ed, and whose lands have been worn 

out, have made little impression upon 
us. Our preconceived notions of un
limited wealth, security and inde
pendence have made us apathetic citi
zens who do not realize the signifi
cance of the dangers that lie ahead. 

The abundance of our wealth has 
kept us from making selective and 
careful use of our bounties - and 
what is being done about it? Like 
Scarlet 0' Hara in "Gone with the 
Wind" said, the na:tion is saying, "I 
won't think about that today- I'll do 
something about it tomorrow." The 
tomorrow has not yet come, but it is 
dawning, and yet we continue to be 
thoughtless, careless and in some cas
es greedy. 

To establish a better relationship 
with our environment demands that 
we become a better informed nation 
concerning the world in which we 
live. I believe that teachers and other 
leaders in the many communities that 
make up this nation of ours should 
furnish the instruction and inspiration 
that not only will emphasize the 
practical values of our resources but 
will stress the spiritual qualities of 
them as well. 

I believe there is little that im
proves the relationship between 
neighbors and friends more than to be 
able to say, "Come, let us reason and 
share together." It is hard to hold a 
grudge, to be intolerant or to lack 
sympathetic understanding when 
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such a spirit prevails. 
The lack of understanding of indi

viduals and their behavior in terms of 
their backgrounds and experiences 
has brought distress, hardships and 
sometimes criminal tendencies to po
tential citizens. Injustices are often 
responsible for personal maladjust
ment in the community, for capital 
and labor differences and for difficul
ties involved in solving important 
problems of government. 

The pent-up feelings of resentment 
lead to deplorable outcomes. This idea 
was brought out by John Steinbeck in 
his book, "Grapes of Wrath" when he 
had Mrs. Joad say: "He did a little 
bad thing and they hurt 'im, caught 
'im, and hurt 'im so he was mad, and 
the next bad thing he done was mad, 
and they hurt 'im again, and purty 
soon he was mean-mad." All that a 
community or a nation can do toes
tablish better relationships among its 
citizens and to keep down "mean 
madness" should be done, for such 
can only lead to trouble. 

- In individual worth 

I believe I am a loyal citizen, and 
certainly do I support the principles 
that have made our country great. On 
the other hand I could never accept a 
nationalism that involves class preju
dice and the condemnation of other 
peoples. In my opinion, the individual 
and his contributions to society should 
be valued in terms of his own worth 
rather than in terms of behavior of the 
group to which he may belong by rea
son of his racial qualities or his social 
standing. 

Many of you have wondered and 
some of you, not having the facts, 
have been critical as to why there are 
no Negro students at Centenary. 
Therefore the faculty at their first ses
sion this year suggested that I set the 
record straight and this I believe I 
should do. First, let me assure you, 
one and all, there has never been
neither will there ever be - one iota 
of discrimination shown in the selec
tion of the student body at Centenary. 
Our most recent catalog states: "The 

Committee on Admissions will accept 
those students, regardless of race, col
or, creed, or national origin, who are 
best qualified for the educational op
portunities at Centenary." 

Centenary has had Negro students 
enrolled in the past and undoubtedly 
will have others in the future. I am 
now beginning my 21st year as the 
president of the institution you chose 
to attend- during which time the 
college has had exactly four Negro 
students to apply for admission. What 
happened? Two of the four were ad
mitted, one applied too late for con
sideration - for we were filled to ov
erflowing - and the fourth could not 
meet the entrance requirements. Of 
the two admitted, one came and one 
never appeared. The one who applied 
too late for her application to be con
sidered had her application fee re
turned with an explanatory letter, and 
the one who failed to meet our en
trance requirements admitted herself 
that it would be very unfair for the 
college to accept her knowing full well 
that she was not prepared to do the 
work required of the students at Cen
tenary. 

Second, our admissions staff has, in 
the past, visited secondary schools 
where the student population is pre
dominantly Negro, and the staff will 
continue to visit these schools in the 
future. They have informed me, how
ever, that the qualified applicants 
with whom they have spoken in the 
past, and whose parents are affluent 
enough to send them to Centenary, 
prefer one of the "big seven" rather 
than the "little six" if they are to at
tend college in the east. This fact was 
verified at a meeting of the Little Six 
on June 19 and 20 at Bennett College. 
I quote from the minutes of that meet
ing: "All the colleges reported either 
few or no Negro applications. Where
as our institutions, members of the 
Little Six, are considered prestige col
leges in the eyes of white persons, the 
Negro, it is felt, regards such colleges 
as Wellesley, Radcliffe, Smith and 
other members of the "big seven" as 
prestigious. For that reason affluent 
Negroes do not make the effort to 



send their daughters to us." 
So, as you can see, one of our prob

lems is finding qualified Negro appli
cants who really want to come to Cen
tenary and whose parents are affluent 
enough to send them to us. On the 
other hand if, during our travels, we 
are able to find applicants who meet 
our entrance requirements and who 
are interested in pursuing a course of 
study at Centenary, but who are fi
nancially unable to do so, then anoth
er problem presents itself; and that is 
from what sources can we secure the 
financial means to underwrite them. 

At present our scholarship resources 
are limited, and the competition in 
attracting these students is becoming 
more and more keen as more and 
more colleges are bidding for them in 
an effort to become partially if not 
totally integrated. To summarize what 
I am trying to say as regards this par
ticular group of students, may I relate 
what one panelist suggested to a 
group of college officials attending a 
conference at Rutgers University on 
June 28. He suggested "that financial 
assistance to the economically disad
vantaged student should include not 
only room, board and tuition but 
spending money as well so as to bring 
the disadvantaged student into the 
social atmosphere of the campus." 

Then there is a third class of sfu
dents to be considered and they are 
the educationally as well as the mone
tarily disadvantaged. There are plenty 
of prospects in this category which no 
one denies, but for us to admit these 
students would mean the drastic low
ering of our admissions standards, 
which we have worked long and hard 
to build up - one of the attributes of 
a great college - as well as the com
mitment of funds to completely un
derwrite them which we just don't 
have. Certainly, not as yet. 

Third, as regards employees of the 
college, this again is a matter of quali
fied applicants applying to us -
something which, with the exception 
of one case, has not happened to date; 
and in this particular case she herself 
told us, while on the campus, that she 
was not qualified for the position in 

question and withdrew her applica
tion. As Dean Dalton has so frequent
ly pointed out, we have always select
ed people upon the basis of qualifica
tions rather than upon the basis of 
color. Future applicants, I can assure 
you, will be selected likewise, for this 
is as it should be. 

At present there are few Negro fam
ilies- two families I believe to be 
exact - living in Hackettstown, and 
they moved here recently. As the 
Negro population increases in Hack
ettstown, as it will undoubtedly do, · 
then perhaps we shall have in the fu
ture more qualified Negro applicants 
applying to us for positions as well as 
more qualified Negro students apply
ing to us for admission. 

-In continuous educa
tion 

I believe that earnest thinking peo
ple everywhere agree that education 
for efficient, wholesome living is the 
most important business of our society 
and is not to be restricted to race, 
creed or national origin. I believe that 
true education comes when we create 
within the individual the spirit of tol
erance, when we make people alive to 
that which is beautiful and lovely and 
when we develop their minds in such 
a way that they come to understand 
themselves, their needs and responsi
bilities, and their relationships with 
others. In other words, I believe that 
education is living, and living implies 
a spiritual, physical and mental 
growth that is continuous. 

I find ·it exceedingly difficult to des
ignate my educational beliefs in philo
sophical terms, for I accept and reject 
parts of the three doctrines - ideal
ism, realism and pragmatism. I am an 
idealist in that I believe that the duty 
of every college is to develop the fac
ulties of the mind and also the quali
ties of the soul. I believe in the kind of 
education that tends to make the 
heart strong, that enhances courage, 
that promotes respect and that leads 
toward more sympathetic understand
ing. I believe that the feelings of awe 
and reverence toward the beautiful or 

. wonderful in the student's world 
should be fostered and that the stu
dent should be encouraged to see God 
in the things about him and in this 
way experience religious living. 

If what is involved in this teaching 
is idealism, then I am an idealist. I am 
a realist, however, in accepting the 
scientific method and applying it in 
the educational process to help the 
student to know better the world in 
which he lives. I am pragmatic in be
lieving that it is the active process of 
the individual in which he, by think
ing and feeling as well as by doing, 
acquires certain knowledge, attitudes 
and skills. 

I believe that all colleges should 
recognize the fact that many outside 
forces and influences such as the 
home, the church, television, the ra
dio, moving pictures, books, maga
zines and daily papers all contribute 
to the education of the individual, and 
the institution that has a clearly for
mulated philosophy which puts the 
growth and development of the whole 
individual first will utilize all such 
influences that are desirable and en
deavor to modify or counteract all 
those which are undesirable. 

Fruits of originality grow only in an 
atmosphere of confidence, security, 
enthusiasm and hopefulness. And col
leges, all of them, should and can cre
ate such an atmosphere. During the 
summer I enjoyed reading again the 
play" Hamlet." In the scene where 
old Polonius bids farewell to his son, 
about to leave home for life and ad
venture in France, I realized that 
Shakespeare was expressing the feel
ing I have for you, my students, in 
these troubled and restless days. So I 
make his words my own: 

My blessing with thee! 
And these few precepts in thy 
memory 
Look thou character. 

I will not burden this message with 
all of the good advice included in the 
speech of Polonius, but, having men
tioned it, how could I omit the great 
words already familiar to many of you 
but particularly appropriate to this 
occasion. 
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This above all; to thine own self 
be true 
And it must follow, as the night 
the day, 
Thou canst not then be false to 
any man. 

I quote these words, not because I 
fear that any of you will be false to 
anyone, but because, like the Golden 
Rule and the Lord's Prayer, they are 
good to have stored in memory as a 
reminder of what we want to be at our 
best. 

So these are the things I believe. 
They have not been arrived at with 
spontaneity, but instead they are the 
results of my best thinking and most 
careful reflection. I have been in this 
college game lon~er than I like to 
think. I have known many fine stu
dents, great teachers and wonderful 
friends- and to each of them I am 
grateful - for well do I realize, more 
so than ever, that I am today the sum 
total of my outside influences plus the 
native characteristics that God in His 
graciousness has given to me. And so 
it is and will be with you. With God as 
our helper - may we always be wor
thy. 

College sponsors 
six convocations 

Six· Sunday evening convocations 
are scheduled for the academic year, 
three each semester. 

The programs, scheduled for 8:30, 
are open to the public free of charge. 

Dr. Edward W. Seay, college presi
dent, opened the series with the presi
dent's convocation September 22. 
Following was the "Battle of the Sex
es" as presented by a drama quartet, 
devised and directed by Philip Bur
ton, October 27. The annual Christ
mas program of the Centenary Sing
ers, directed by Richard Seidel, is 
scheduled for December 8. 

The Jimmy Dorsey Band will begin 
the second semester programs Febru
ary 2. James Farmer, former national 
director of Core, will speak March 9. 
The Decormier Folk Singers will be 
heard May4. 
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Drama officers have active season 
by John Babington 

Delta Psi Omega adviser 

Officers of Delta Psi Omega, Cente
nary drama organization, did not va
cation from theater this summer. In 
fact, they intensified their histrionic 
activity. 

Angeletti 

Nita Angeletti (Cheshire, Conn.), 
president of DPO, left for Southbury 
Playhouse, Southbury, Conn., after 
exams to become a summer theater 
apprentice. As of midsummer she con
sidered the experience to be invalu
able insofar as it afforded her the op
portunity to work in all phases of thea
ter and to work with a professional 
company. 

''I've been a jack-of-all trades," 
said Nita, "but I've loved every excit
ing minute of it." The excitement in
cluded playing the featured role of 
Florence in "The Curious Savage," 
doing lights for "Sabrina" and props 
for "My Three Angels." 

She went on to say, "The pressures 
of summer theater are so much great
er than college theater. With less than 
a week to get a show ready for the 
public, there can be no waste motion. 
You learn to budget your time and 
your energy. 

Last year Nita played in all three 
Centenary Little Theater shows, "The 
Constant Wife," "Li'l Abner" and 
"John Brown's Body." 

Rothmayer 

N anci Rothmayer (New Canaan, 
Conn.), vice president of DPO, elect-

. ed to go to drama school this past 
summer. She found it to be as ener
getic as summer theater. N ancien
rolled in the Neighborhood Playhouse 
in New York City in June for 90 hours 
of acting, 45 hours of speech and 45 
hours of auditing the body movement 
classes. 

She said the experience was fasci-

nating. "I couldn't wait to get back to 
Centenary to tell you the details of 
our acting class. They tried to teach us 
how to work off the other people we 
were acting with and how to forget 
about ourselves," said N anci. 

Last season at Centenary, N anci 
was in "Li'l Abner" and "John 
Brown's Body." 

Gallatin 

Edith Gallatin (Manhasset, N.Y.), 
secretary-treasurer of DPO, was an 
apprentice at Gateway Playhouse, 
Bellport, L. I. Edie said," Busy was 
the word for it. We put on 'Sweet 
Charity' in ten days. I didn't think it 
could be done." Edie reported that it 
was a wonderful and profitable sum
mer. 

She was in "The Apple Tree" and 
"Sweet Charity" and then decided to 
do some children's theater. Edie felt 
that the children's shows provided 
more of an opportunity to work on 
characterization and to play before an 
audience of children. As to the latter 
she says, "Kids are a fantastic audi
ence. 

Last season at Centenary, Edie was 
in "Li'l Abner" and "John Brown's 
Body." 

Former instructor moves 

Mrs. John Bell Milliken, speech and 
radio instructor from 1946-56, would 
like to hear from any former students 
who may be living in California. 

Mrs. Milliken, a former resident of 
Acton, Mass., has moved to Califor
nia. She wrote the alumni office giv
ing her new address and hopes for cor
respondence and visits from her stu
dents. 

Her new address is 216 Old Adobe 
Road, Los Gatos, CA 95030. 

Mark the calendar for 
alumni day 

May 10,1969 



Chapter activities Somerset Hills (N.J.) Officers 
elected at the June 19 meeting at the 
home of Mrs. James R. Woods '51, 65 
Lake Road, Basking Ridge, were Mrs. 

Harold R. Burdge Jr. '58 of Basking 
Ridge, president; Mrs. William H. 
von Fabrice '55 of Somerville, vice 
president; Miss Gloria L. Honeyman 

'41 of Somerville, corresponding sec
retary; Mrs. Godfrey K. Preiser Jr. '55 
of Basking Ridge, recording secretary; 
Mrs. James R. Woods '51 of Basking 
Ridge, treasurer. 

Bergen-Passaic (N.J.) Planned for 

Sunday, November 24, is a 7:30p.m. 
theater party to see "West Side Story" 

at the Playhouse on the Mall, Para
mus. 

The fall luncheon took place Octo

ber 19 at the Carriage House, Allen
dale. At this time the Constitution as 
amended was approved. 

Boston (Mass.) Members attend
ed a theater party September 26 to see 
"Funny Girl'' at the Cheri III Theatre 
(by Prudential Center). 

This was one of the fund raising 
projects planned by the chapter. 

Cleveland (Ohio) The October 15 

meeting took place at the home of 
Mrs. Ralph C. M-iller, 4907 Country

side Road, Lyndhurst. 

Monmouth-Ocean (N.J.) The 

November 12 meeting takes place at 
the home of Mrs. H. Orville Emmons 
'38C, 639 Susan Lane, Brielle. The 

theater arts department of the college 
is making a presentation. 

Plans for 1969 include entertain

mel'l.t by Arno Swarz January 21 at 
Whippletree Beauty Salon, Brielle; 
cuisine night March 11 at the home of 

Mrs. A. E. Reed Jr. '28A, West Point 
Island, Lavalette; Keyboard Rhapso
dy, a recital by Mrs. Charles E. Schel
leng '59 of Glendola May 13 at the 
home of Mrs. Michael H. Albano '61, 
Lincroft; a business meeting June 10 
at the home of Mrs. John A. Gannon 
'56, Toms River~ 

Miss Allyn Bennett '66, 22 Heights 
Terrace, Fair Haven, was hostess for 

cuisine night September 17. Each 
member brought a party delicacy or a 
favorite recipe for everyone to sample 
and explain how to prepare. 

Also the year's plans were finalized 

and new ideas were formulated for the 

Membership-Telephone Committee. 

Mrs. Virginia B .. Applegate '59E of 
Bay Head is now the chapter's vice 

president and Mrs. Joseph E. Tartag
lia '59 of Little Silver is the new 

membership chairman. 

Mrs. Francis B. Bonnaviat '36C of 
Belmar is chairman of the Scholarship 
Committee. Her committee consists 
of Mrs. Charles E. Schelleng and Miss 
Sheila L. Mueller '66 of Sea Girt. 

At the Exeoutive Committee meet

ing July 30 at the home of Miss Doro
thy Wilkens '65, chapter president, 
309 Crescent Parkway, Sea Girt, the 
treasurer, Miss Sheila Mueller report
ed that the chapter made a profit of 

$115.32 from the luncheon-fashion 
show June 28. 

As a fund raiser everyone brought 

grocery items worth about 50 cents. 
Chances were sold with the winner 

taking home a basketful. 
The officers were installed October 

17 by Dr. Edward W. Seay, president 

of the college, at the home of Mrs. 
Joseph D. Dobbs '61, Stone Fence 

Road, Bernardsville. 

Somerset Hills planners: Snapped at the planning meeting May 22 at the home of Mrs. Godfrey K. 
Preiser Jr. '55, 6 Archgate Road, Basking Ridge, N.J., are several chapter organizers, from left, Mrs. 

Jacques G. Hill of Lebanon, Mrs. Charles A. Barrett of Warren, Plainfield, and Mrs. Donald F. Woh

lers of Basking Ridge, all from the class of' 49. 
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Entertains: Monmouth-Ocean chapter gave a 
get-acquainted tea at the home of its president, 
Miss Dorothy L. Wilkens '65 in Sea Girt, N.J., 
August 27. Beanies were given to this year's 
freshmen from the area by the chapter. In the 
top picture, from left, are Diane Smith '70 from 
Little Silver, Linda Mueller '70 from Sea Girt 
and Susanne Chehanske '70 from Freehold. 
The middle picture shows Sheila Mueller '66 
with her sister Linda, who is a freshman at the 
college. A third sister, Mrs. Hugo F. Barth III, 
graduated from CCW in 1963. In the bottom 
picture Susanne Chehanske '70, Adele Fike '68 
and Mrs. Charles E. Schelleng '59, chapter 
publicity chairman, are looking over the chap
ter scrapbook. 
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Chapters fete freshmen 

Entering freshmen, seniors and 
1968 graduates were guests of honor 
at get-acquainted parties given by 
alumni chapters. 

Bergen-Passaic, N.J., gave a tea at 
the home of Misses Deborah and Su
san Decker '68, 36 Fairmount Road, 
Ridgewood, September 3 at 8:30p.m. 
The Decker twins were assisted by 
Mrs. Robert J. Barry '55 of Glen Rock, 
chapter president. 

Boston, Mass., held a tea August 22 
at the home of Mrs. Joseph A. Mc
Osker Jr. '52, 45 Old Colony Road, 
Wellesley Hills. 

Cleveland, Ohio, had a luncheon 
September 2 at the home of the chap
ter president, Miss Harriett E. Veale 
'62, Epping Road, Gates Mills. Miss 
Veale was assisted by Miss Diane Cos
tello '63 of Gates Mills. 

Fairfield, Conn., entertained at a 
tea at the home of Mrs. Elmer S. Groo 
'42, 7 Gray Oaks Lane, Greenwich, at 
4 p.m., September 3. Mrs. Stewart 
Marshall '42 of Greenwich, president 
of the chapter, assisted. 

Monmouth- Ocean, N.J., gave a 
tea at 8:15 p.m. August 27 at the 
home of the chapter president, Miss 
Dorothy L. Wilkins '65, 309 Crescent 
Parkway, Sea Girt. Chapter members 
assisting Miss Wilkins were Miss Shei
la Mueller '66 of Sea Girt, Mrs. Robert 
Jeffery '54 of Lincroft and Mrs. 
Charles Schelleng '59 of Glendola. 

Beanies were bestowed on area 
freshmen. 

Somerset Hills, N.J., held a coke 
party at the home of Mrs. David W. 
French '58, 501 Rocking Road S., 
Somerville, at 1:30 p.m. September 3. 
Chairman of the party was Mrs. Bruce 

E. Young '58 of Basking Ridge. Assist
ing Mrs. French were Mrs. Young, 
Mrs. Harold R. Burdge Jr. '58 of 
Basking Ridge, chapter president; 
Mrs. Donald Wohlers '49 and Mrs. 
Godfrey K. Preiser '55, both of Bask
ing Ridge. 

Spilledink tops 
in two contests 

Spilledink, student newspaper, has 
received two honors since last spring 
- a first-place rank and a top spot in 
typography. 

The newspaper won first place for 
the tenth consecutive year in the ju
nior college printed newspaper divi
sion of the 44th annual competition 
conducted by the Columbia Scholas
tic Press Association. This was one of 
four such ratings. 

The other award was for taking top 
place in the junior college division of 
the annual typography contest con
ducted by CSPA in cooperation with 
the International Graphic Arts Educa
tion Association. 

Placing second was the Oak Leaf of 
Santa Rosa Junior College (Calif.) and 
the Communicator of Bronx Com
munity College (N.Y. C.). 

Linda Klebe of Teaneck served as 
editor and Jane Roper of Wilbraham, 
Mass., as associate editor. Mrs. Rheta 
George was editorial adviser and Ste
fan George business adviser. Photog
raphy was by the Niper Studio and 
printing was done in the plant of the 
Hackettstown Gazette. 

Mark the calendar for 
alumni day 

May 10,1969 



WNTI gets 
new equipment 

All new solid-state equipment has 

been installed in the control room of 

WNTI-FM, the college radio station. 

Dr. Edward W. Seay, college presi

dent, said that the control room not 

only presents a modern new look but 

that the sound of the station is richer 

and stronger. 

The Gates equipment costing 

$7,149 includes a combo desk, a 

Gatesway 2 console, a modulation 

monitor, a frequency monitor and an 

FM radio frequency amplifier. 

The installation of the equipment 

was done by WNTI' s consulting engi

neer, L. Edwin Rybak, of Bethlehem, 

Pa., and was completed in time for the 

first day of classes September 16. 

WNTI at 91.9 on the FM dial 

broadcasts to a 50-mile radius during 

the academic year from 1-6 p.m. 

Monday through Friday from the 

campus. It is the only all-girl radio sta

tion in New Jersey. 

College receives grants 

Two federal grants totaling $14,978 

were awarded to the college last 

summer to purchase laboratory equip

ment and library materials. 

A $9,978 allotment for laboratory 

and other special equipment was 

made by the Office of Education un

der terms of Title 6 in the federal pro

gram to assist schools and colleges. 

A $5,000 matching grant for Taylor 

Library to purchase library materials 

was received from the Office of Edu

cation of the U.S. Department of 

Health, Education and Welfare. 

Starting from scratch: Freshman Lorna Adolph of Baltimore, Md., learns to operate the new console 

installed this summer for the campus radio station WNTI. 

ames in the news 
Miss Linda Boyd '65 

Miss Boyd broke into print in Au

gust with an article, "Birds and Bee

tles," published in Volkswagen Own

ers' Annual, one of the magazines of 

Rajo Publications, New York City, 

where she has been working in edito

rial production for several magazines. 

Her article is complete with pic

tures and full of helpful hints and new 

information about VWs. Since she has 

a Volkswagen of her own, she knows 

whereof she writes. 
What is more, she is pictured in 

color on the cover of another Rajo 

magazine, the August issue of Foreign 

Car Guide. She is shown there with a 

Mercedes Benz. 
A native of Hackettstown, Miss 

Boyd attended Centenary as a day 

student. After graduation she went on 

to earn her bachelor's degree at Syra

cuse University. 

Mrs. Abe Fortas (Carolyn Agger '26) 

When Associate Supreme Court 

Justice Abe Fortas was nominated as 

chief justice last summer, a number of 

newspapers, including the Hacken

sack (N.J.) Record and the Paterson 

(N.J.) Morning Call, interviewed his 

wife, a graduate of Centenary Colle

giate Institute. 
Mrs. Fortas is a tax lawyer who 

practices under her maiden name in 

her husband's former Washington law 

firm, Arnold and Porter. 
She has a bachelor's degree from 

Barnard College, a master's from the 

University of Wisconsin and a law 

degree from Yale. 
The couple divide their time be

tween their homes in Georgetown and 

Westport, Conn. 

Mrs. Allen R. Hallock 
(Mable Howell '17) 

Paintings of Marble Hallock (the 

former Mabel Howell's professional 

name), a member of the Art Gallery of 

Maplewood and South Orange, N.J., 

were exhibited at the South Orange 
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Public Library under the sponsorship 
of the gallery May 21-June 17. 

She specialized in art at Centenary 
Collegiate Institute, won a scholarship 
to the Phoenix School of Art (N.Y.C.), 
graduated from Arts High School 
(Newark, N.J.), attended the Art Stu
dents League (N.Y. C.) and studied at 
the Delacluse Art Academy in Paris, 
France. 

Advanced work was done at the Old 
Mill Art School (Elizabethtown, N.Y.) 
and the Lake Placid Art Center (N.Y.). 

12 films scheduled 

Twelve films are scheduled for the 
college year. 

Ten are to be shown in Reeves and 
two in the Little Theater. 

Two of the films are to be presented 
by the drama department, four by the 
English department and six by cam
pus organizations. 

In chronological order they are 
"The Loneliness of the Long Distance 
Runner" (English) December 3, 
"How to Steal a Mill ion" (senior 
class) December 6, "Nothing but a 
Man" (English) January 7. 

"The Caine Mutiny" (Psychology 
Club) January 10, "A Patch of Blue" 
(Student Activities Coordinating 
Board) January 18, "The Heiress" 
(English) February 11. 

"Rally Round the Flag Boys" 
(freshman class) March 14, "Long 
Day's Journey into Night'' (drama) 
March 25 in the Little Theater," A 
View from the Bridge" (English) April 
10. 

The season opened with "Glass Bot
tom Boat" (Student Activities Coordi
nating Board) October 4, "Room 
Service" (drama) October 8 in the Lit
tle Theater, "Becket" (United for 
Others) October 18. 
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Plaques used 
to honor 
personnel 
· Four new plaques honoring college 

personnel are now displayed on col
lege walls. 

President 

In the sunken lounge of the Seay 
Student Union the plaque reads: The 
Edward W. Seay Student Union, ded
icated in 1967 to honor the eighth 
president of the college: a resolute 
administrator who completes vision
ary dreams, an administrator with a 
firm belief in progressive change, an 
administrator ever sensitive to the 
needs of his faculty, staff, and stu
dents, and a successful leader of the 
higher education movement in the 
United States. 

Former trustee 

Two plaques hang in the Hay Lan
guage Laboratory of the Seay Admin
istration Building. 

On one is inscribed: Esther Mel
bourne Hay Language Laboratory, 
named in 1967 to honor her immeas
urable services as a member of the 
Board of Trustees, 1926-1966, and her 
active belief in the aims and purposes 
of Centenary College for Women. 

On the other: The Board of Educa
tion of the Methodist Church support
ed the 1967 opening of the Esther 
Melbourne Hay '08 Language Labo
ratory. 

Superintendent of paint
Ing 

In the paint shop of the Mainte
nance Building the plaque says: To 
recognize his loyalty to the college, 
faithfulness to his work, and coopera
tion with his fellowbeings, the college 
designated this area in 1967 to be 
known as the Donald M. Kinsey Paint 
Shop. 

Ten faculty use 
summer grants 

Ten faculty studied this summer on 
grants from the college said Dr. Ed
ward W. Seay, college president. 

Miss Elizabeth Allison (history) 
enrolled at the international summer 
school of the University of Oslo, Nor
way. 

John Babington (chairman of thea
ter arts) and William Corington (Eng
lish) participated in a seminar on 
Shakespeare at Stratford, Ontario. 
Mr. Corington also attended Shake
speare festivals and seminars in Lon
don and Stratford-on-Avon, England; 
San Diego, Calif., and Ashland, Ore. 

Raymond Devery (economics and 
political science) studied the social 
sciences at Montclair State College, 
N.J. Dr. Erica Frank (biology) fur
thered knowledge in her field at the 
University of Michigan. 

Lewis Parrish (chairman of the divi
sion of natural science and mathe
matics) continued work for his second 
master's degree in biology at Appa
lachian State University, Boone, N.C. 
Albert Parsons (director of testing and 
placement) worked on his doctoral 
dissertation in psychology at Rutgers 
University, N.J. 

Peter Phillips (theater arts) studied 
theater history in England at seminars 
sponsored by the Society of British 
Theater Technicians and the United 
States Institute of Theater Technolo
gy. Robert Riggle (chairman of Eng
lish) was also in England studying 
English literature with Herschel Bak
er at Magdalen College, Oxford U ni
versity. 

William Hedges (chairman of 
chemistry) attended a summer insti
tute for college and junior college 
teachers of chemistry at Oregon State 
University. Mr. Hedges had a tuition 
scholarship from the university. His 
Centenary grant was for travel and 
living costs. 





al · ng Fund Honor Roll 
Centenary College for Women is grateful to the alumni, faculty and friends who 

have contributed to this year's Giving Fund. All names listed were contributions re
ceived from June 1 - September 1. 

Number of Donors .................................................... 70 
Total Contributed .............................................. $1,161.00 

Old Guard 
1 donor ..................... $25. 
Rev. Lawrence E. Rothrock 

1926 
1 donor . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $10. 
Mildred Hutchison Rearden 

1927 
2 donors ................... $110. 
Evelyn von Starck McGill 
Kathryn Montgomery Kracke 

1932 
1 donor................ $5. 
Beatrice N. Hall 

1933 
1 donor . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $35. 
Edna Ransom Osborn 

1935 
1 donor .... 
Alice M. Spencer 

1942 

$10. 

1 donor . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $25. 
Ellen Thayer Duncan 

1943 
1 donor ..................... $50. 
Carolyn Eckhardt Dean 

1945 
2 donors ................... $200. 
Betty Hall Woodbury 
Dorothy Roller Dezendorf 

1947 
1 donor ..................... $10. 
Judith Gordon Weaver 

1948 
2 donors .................... $10. 
~Continental Can Co. 
Cynthia Lake Attix 
Janet Leigh Figg 

1949 
1 donor ..................... $10. 
Dorothy L. Gray Leist 

1950 
5 donors . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $40. 
Judith Bowe Sullivan 
Jane Miethke Bouchard 
1 udith Ripley Brown 
Kay Sholler Currie, Jr. 
Edith Winter Sperber 

1951 
1 donor ...................... $5. 
Patricia Doblin Bienfait 
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1952 
4 donors .................... $45. 
Anne P. Cornell 
Joan Emerson Dotten 
Carmelina Vinciguerra Hennessy 
Paula Wilson Landau 

1953 
3 donors . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $45. 
~Esso 

Cynthia Gibson Wieboldt 
Marjorie Holmes Brown 
Karen F. Nelson 

1954 
2 donors . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $20. 
Audrey Borok Ott 
Dawn Orcutt Maclvor 

1955 
8 donors ................... $140. 
Joyce Burroughs Morrow 
Margot Cleverley Land ale 
Mary Jane Dubois Preiser 
Patricia Eckels Willett 
Barbara Luff Boger 
Shirley Mooney Carle 
Stephanie Steger Fitzgibbons 
Jeannine Zusi Stover 

1956 
2 donors .................... $10. 
Mary Jones Booz 
Beverley Mallard Ginn 

1957 
1 donor ..................... $10. 
Patricia Wiegand Crain 

1958 
2 donors .................... $15. 
~Continental Can Co. 
Judith VanRees King 
Sally Wilson Wilder 

1959 
3 donors . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $20. 
~General Foods Inc. 
Lynn Guiler Armour 
Mary Rosenquest Pagnucco 
Catherine Tonon Smith 
~I.B.M. 

1960 
3 donors ................ $20. 
Sara Leon Olmstead 
Susan Nemetz1ager 
Elizabeth Seamans 

1961 
5 donors . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $45. 
Linda Bullock Kirsche 
Barbara James Buxton 
Nancy Nash Walker 
Carol Nelson V ogeley 
Barbara Tanis Gibson 

1962 
3 donors .................... $15. 
~Time Inc. 
Linda Barto Collina 
Linda N. Sandstrom 
M. Suzanne Stock Macdonald 

1963 
3 donors .................... $11. 
Susan Hallaran McKenzie 
Margaret Weber Makar 
Martha Wright LeGere 

1964 
2 donors . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $20. 
1 anet E. Gunzelman 
Louise Wolff Clark 

1965 
3 donors . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . . $45. 
Nancy Marple Kalfon 
Eileen A. Palmer 
~Allied Chemical 
Ellen Ann Siegel 

1966 
2 donors .................... $20. 
Susan Merriam Wallace 
~New England Mutual 
Cynthia Wack 

1967 
4 donors .................... $35. 
Rebecca A. Dunn 
Nancy C. Neill 
Elizabeth R. Nesbitt 
Cathy E. Noel 

Gift Matching Corporations 
7 Gifts ..................... $100. 
Allied Chemical Co. 
Continental Can Co. 
Esso 
General Foods 
LB.M. 
New England Mutual 
Time Inc. 
~Donor Matching Corporations 



In Memoriam 
1887-Margaret Mapes Ham 

(Mrs. Frank B.), June 1968. 
1891-Dr. Beatrice Osborn, Aug. 17, 

1968. 
1895-Amzi G. Smith, Sept. 1966. 
1898-Florence Osmun Hazen 

(Mrs. Harry W. ), no date given. 
1905-Wilbur Lacey, no date given. 
1905-Harry H. Runyon, 

July 26, 1968 
1910-0livia Kavanagh Maskiell, 

July 17, 1968. 
1912-Helen Crosby deBaun, 

Nov. 16, 1967. 
1928-Emily Crist Davidson, 

no date given. 
1931-Alice Gregg Kellogg 

(Mrs. Emery W.), 
no date given. 

1887 

The alumni office was saddened to 
learn of the death of Margaret Mapes 
Ham(Mrs. FrankB.)inJune. Mrs. 
Ham celebrated her 100th birthday 
last January and was mentally alert 
until her passing. She was a member 
of Diokosophian sorority. Our deepest 
sympathy is extended to the family. 

1900 to 1906 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

~Deaths. It is with regret we must pass 
on the sad news of the death of Harry 
H. Runyon '05. 

1907 to 1911 

Correspondent 
Beulah Sanford France 
(Mrs. Harry C.) 

186 Riverside Dr. 
New York, NY 10024 

Class notes. Class of 06: Helen Bell 
Wilding has been hospitalized but 
hopes to return soon to her home in 
Nyack, N.Y. 

Class of 07: Lauretta Ackley Cook 
had an operation on her eye at St. 
Luke's Hospital in New York, where I 
am still an active member of the Nurs
es' Alumnae Association. When Laur
etta wrote to me she was busy plan
ning a trip to the Florida Keys with a 
friend. These ladies fly down and rent 
a car for travel while there. 

Edna Garrison Wads worth has not 
been well and would like to hear from 
anyone who was in school with her. 
You may address mail to P.O. Box 
296, St. Petersburg, Fl. 33731. 

My husband, Harry, had a note 
from James Simmons. They were 
close friends at Wesleyan. He wrote, 
"Retirement is not an unpleasant 
undertaking once it has been accept
ed." Then James added: "I can speak 
with some authority, for retirement 
came quickly for me the evening I 
stepped off the cab of a truck trailer 
loaded with saw logs. If I had not 
been in good physical condition, 
bones would have been broken and a 
long period of recovery in prospect." 

James had a long, successful career 
as a professional forester for the gov
ernment. Some of his clients, includ
ing the navy, telephone occasionally 
for an opinion they happen to need 
concerning a problem of the moment. 
Centenary may indeed be proud of 
James Simmons. 

Class of 08: Helen Lansing and I 
had a wonderful day together this 
spring. Helen arrived from her home 
in California and was en route to visit 
with friends abroad. 

William Bacheler's home in Fle
mington is only a 40 minute drive to 
Hackettstown, so he goes there fre
quently. He questioned why I never 
visit Centenary. I had planned to at
tend the 1968 commencement but a 
severe attack of influenza kept me in 
bed. Needless to say I was sorry. On 
another occasion pla'ns had to be 
changed because my husband was ill. 

While in Florida last winter, Bill 

visited Harold Fellows '09 and his 
wife, the former Madeleine Day '12. 
He had hoped to visit with Arthur 
Hammond '07 in North Carolina but 
was unable to make it. He did howev
er see Paul Burt '09 in Lakeland. Paul 
was a close friend of my husband's 
when they were in Wesleyan. How 
about sending me some news for the 
column, Paul? 

Class of 09: Lloyd Cutler and his 
wife spend their winters at Delray 
Beach, Fla. Lloyd retired from busi
ness in 1950 but became restless and 
returned to his work as president of 
Miracle Adhesive Corp., in New York. 

Class of 10: It is with deep regret I 
report the death of Olivia Kavanagh 
Maskiell. She died following an oper
ation which was at first considered 
successful. 

Class of 11: The Rev. Ronald L. 
Leurich and Mrs. Leurich took a 
three week trip to Glacier Park, Seat
tle, Vancouver, Victoria, Prince Rup
ert Island, Jasper, Lake Louise, Banff, 
Winnipeg and Chicago. As you know 
the Leurichs spend their summers in 
Vermont and their winters in North 
Carolina. 

Since I was elected a trustee of Cen
tenary College last October it has 
twice been my misfortune, because of 
illness, not to be able to carry out my 
duties in this capacity. It is my hope I 
will be able to be present when future 
meetings are held. Harry and I are 
deeply devoted to Dr. and Mrs. Seay, 
of whom Centenary College must 
indeed be proud. 

My 11 year old grandson, Kurt 
Gubrud, was selected out of many 
candidates to be one of four ll year 
old children to represent the Manhat
tan, N.Y., chapter of Children's Inter
national Summer Villages ( CISV) at 
Norway's 1968 Village. There are ll 
such chapters in the United States and 
the annual selection is made with the 
utmost care by the selection commit
tee of a local chapter. The points of 
merit considered are outstanding 
school achievement, ability to make 
friends, ability to contribute to a CISV 
camp, ability to report upon the expe
rience after the return home (TV, ra
dio and personal talks) and promise of 
national and international leadership 
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in the years to come. The children 
were flown to Norway and stopped at 
Amsterdam, Copenhagen, Oslo and 
Christiansen to meet other delega
tions of the same size from ten coun
tries, including the United States and 
the Norwegian groups. Their journey 
ended in Kjelvik, Norway. which ex
tends out into the Barents Sea, which 
is part of the Arctic Ocean. This is one 
of 13 CIS Villages to be held in 1968 
in ten different countries, one each in 
Canada, Denmark, France, Italy, Ja
pan, Norway and the Philippines; two 
in England, Sweden and the United 
States (Miami County, Ohio, and Gulf 
Coast, Miss.). I quote from the United 
States brochure re9arding the history 
of the CIS Villages: "CISV was found
ed by the United States psychologist, 
Dr. Doris Twitchell Allen of Cincin
nati, and developed with the assist
ance of a distinguished group of 
community leaders and social scien
tists. The first village was held in Cin
cinnati in 1951, with 55 children from 
nine countries. By the end of 1968, 
101 villages will have been held in 17 
different countries. About 4,500 child
ren from 51 countries of five conti
nents will have participated. At pre
sent there are ten CISV chapters and 
one steering committee in 11 United 
States communities." 

12 Next reunion: 1972 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

Class notes. The office received the 
sad news of the death of Helen Cros
by deBaun. She is survived by a 
daughter, Mrs. Gay Badenhop of 
Eastchester, N.Y., and a son, Stephen 
Jr., of Philadelphia, Pa. Our sympathy 
is extended to the family. 

13 Next reunion: 1973 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 
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14 Fifty-fifth 
reunion: 1969 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

15 Next reunion: 1970 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

16 Next reunion: 1971 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

17 Next reunion: 1972 

Correspondent 
Beatrice Hawley Rundell 
(Mrs. F. Earle) 
261 Spring Lane 
Winter Park, FL 32789 

Class notes. This summer brought a 
big change in our lives. Until now, we 
have spent our summers in Connecti
cut, but early in May, Earle had a 
slight stroke which put him in the 
hospital until the last of June. We 
were terribly disappointed to have to 
miss his 50th class reunion at West 
Point which, from all reports was a 
complete success. He has graduated 
to the use of a cane, and with therapy 
and determination we hope he will 
soon be driving the car again. 

Lillian Martin Waddington has 
been in poor health since she lost her 
husband. She is now preparing to 
move into a new apartment in Sep
tember, and we wish her happiness in 
her new home. The address will be 
forthcoming. 

Katie Rumble is planning a trip 
through New England this fall. Last 
year she went to South America 
through the Panama Canal and down 
the west coast to Lima, which she said 
was delightful. 

Judy Nash Franklin is in the sub
urbs of Philadelphia after a busy win
ter in Tequesta. The Franklins are 
learning to say" no" to some of the 
parties, as we must all do in our gold
en years. How lucky Judy is to be cele
brating her mother's lOlst birthday in 
September. After that it will be back 
to Florida so Bill can enjoy his golf all 
winter. 

Lillie Cook W oHe has spent the 
summer surrounded by grandchil
dren. What could be more enjoyable. 

Eddie Bigelow Gokey and George 
visited a remote island in the Caribbe
an. They liked it so much they plan to 
return in February. 

This, my friends, is all for this time. 
I always hope I'll hear from more of 
the girls. 

18 Next reunion: 1973 

Correspondent 
Florence Woolston Ward 
(Mrs. L. R., Jr.) 
714 Bridlemere Ave. 
Interlaken, NJ 07712 

19 Fiftieth reunion: 1969 

Correspondent 
Barbara Brown 
371 Maple Ave. 
Oradell, NJ 07649 

20 Next reunion: 1970 

Correspondent 
Marian Lamb Compton 
(Mrs. Earl R.) 
220 E. Main St., Apt. B. 
Moorestown, NJ 08057 

21 Next reunion: 1971 

Correspondent 
Florence White 
110 S.W. 29 Ter. 
Fort Lauderdale, FL 33312 



22 Next reunion: 1972 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

23 Next reunion: 1973 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

24 Forty-fifth 
reunion: 1969 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

Class notes. Arline Bennett Proud
man is the proud mother of six child
ren. Two of the children are married 
and Arline boasts five grandchildren. 

~New addresses. Arline Bennett 
Proudman (Mrs. Chester), 17 Lake
view Ave., Park Ridge, NJ 07656. 

25 Next reunion: 1970 

Correspondent 
Jean Eaton Warren 
(Mrs. Roderick W.) 
72 Hillside Rd. 
Rye, NY 10580 

26 Next reunion: 1971 

Correspondent 
Clarissa Lotte Eberstadt 
(Mrs. Lindley E.) 
101 Undercliff Rd. 
Montclair, NJ 07042 

Class notes. The following note came 
from Carol Agger F ortas: "Never 
seem to have any interesting tidbits. I 

go to the office every day which is in

teresting to me but to nobody else. I 
have recently become a member of 
the Administrative Conference of the 
United States- of which no one, 
except lawyers, has ever heard. It is a 
rather minor honor (sic). We have 
been surprised and pleased with the 
public interest in my husband's little 
book "Concerning Dissent and Civil 
Disobedience." The Book of the 
Month Club is going to distribute it. 
When I am not working I continue to 
enjoy gardening here at our house in 
Connecticut, where we get for some 
weekends. We also continue our an
nual ski holiday each February. I like 
subzero weather better than Florida 
and I still do a little figure skating in 
between.'' 

Marion Evans Freeman writes that 

her son Jimmy graduated summa cum 
laude from Drew University in May, 
with honors in philosophy. In Septem
ber he will enter Indiana University 
for graduate study. 

Margaret Gloede Freeman's fami
ly is widely dispersed but she was an
ticipating a get together with both 
daughters this fall. Janice is stationed 
in Hawaii with her husband. They 
hope to be reassigned to the main
land. 

Your correspondent is happy to 
announce the arrival of another 
granddaughter on June 3, born to 
younger daughter Joan. Elder daugh
ter Leigh conducts a weekly garden
ing column in her local paper. 

27 Next reunion: 1972 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

28 Next reunion: 1973 

Correspondent 
Mary Snelling Krayer 
(Mrs. W. W.) 

149 Maple Street 
Summit, NJ 07901 

Class notes: Our time at reunion in 
May was most enjoyable. The hand
some modern buildings, beautiful 
landscaping and amount of land that 
has been acquired since 1928, are 
most impressive. 

Dorothy Leveridge Lynn brought 
one of her two daughters-in-law with 
her. Dot's husband, Fred, took early 
retirement from Houdaille Construc
tion Materials of Morristown where 
he was vice president of sales. Their 
son, Fred, owns his own business of 
selling heavy road equipment, and 
son Robert, an electronics engineer, 
has two patents to his credit plus de
signing part of Telstar. Dot and her 
husband remodeled a 200 year old 
farmhouse in Somerville, N.J., 21 
years ago and are still busy with all 
kinds of projects as they have four 
acres of land there. 

Betty Reed Baker's husband 
passed away and she is living in the 
Red Bank area where she does volun
teer work. 

Margaret Jenkinson Ball is now 
living at 171 Main St., Madison, N.J. 
Her husband, Howard, retired from 
the Continental Insurance Company. 
Margaret has been doing volunteer 
work at Morristown Memorial Hospi
tal while her husband is with the Red 
Cross Motor Corps. 

Beatrice Bassett, whose first hus
band, Arthur S. Coull, was killed in an 
automobile accident, recently married 
Eric Johnston. They live at 555 Main 
St., Apt. 10-B, Chatham, NJ 07928. 

29 Fortieth reunion: 1969 

Correspondent 
Belle Davis McLeister 
(Mrs. John) 
8133 Seminole Ave. 
Chestnut Hill 
Philadelphia, PA l9ll8 

30 Next reunion: 1970 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 
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31 Next reunion: 1971 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

~New addresses. Jane Mason Clark 
(Mrs. Frederick P. ), Drake-Smith 
Lane, Rye, NY 10580. 

32 Next reunion: 1972 

Correspondent 
Academy: need volunteer 
College: Lois Gerow Frankel 
(Mrs. Moe L:) 
500 E. 77 St., Apt. 1509 
New York, NY 10021 

33 Next reunion: 1973 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

Class notes. The office received the 
following note from Edna Ransom 
Osborn: "I joined the newly formed 
Monmouth-Ocean chapter of the 
alumni association last fall. It has 
been wonderful to be a part of such an 
energetic group. I'm still teaching 
school. Grandchildren now number 
nine. 

34 Thirty-fifth 
reunion: 1969 

Correspondent 
Need volunteer 

35 Next reunion: 1970 

Correspondent 
Jeanne L. Brockmyer 
1632 Bradley St. 
Schenectady, NY 12304 

36 Next reunion: 1971 

6a 

Correspondent 
Edith Lassen Meigs 
(Mrs. John V.) 
7 Highwood Rd. 
Manchester, MA 01944 

Class notes. I sit at my desk in almost 
hopeless despair. What's new, you 
want to know. I have a couple of new
sy items, hut that is all. Summer time 
is a busy time, I know, but there must 
be someone that has a minute every 
now and then to drop a line. So, hope
fully, I look forward to the next time. 

Iveryne Haulenbeek Bonnaviat 
and Frank arrived for a visit May 22, 
and since it was a short one they 
promised to return in the fall for an
other stay. One of our highlights was 
an exchange of slides taken in Bermu
da. Frank and Verne had spent their 
25th wedding anniversary there in 
April 1967, and we spent our 25th 
there in April 1968. The only sign of 
age that I can notice is the problem of 
spectacles. Lucky me, I don't need 
them anymore. 

Verne writes that Dorothy Daven
port Lang is a grandmother as of June 
1. Daughter Lynne had a baby boy on 
that date and named him Brandon. 

Herb and Helen Mosier Gulick are 
living in South Carolina. They have a 
small duplex in a quiet residential sec
tion. After 15 years on the tenth floor 
of an apartment house they are de
lighted to get their feet on the ground 
again. 

The only other news is about us. 
Our son Brad came through his fresh
man year at Lafayette, so now we will 
start worrying about next year. We 
really have all the faith in the world in 
him, but he's been making tracks 
between Easton and Centenary since 
last April. 

We had a marvelous vacation in 
Bermuda in April and this time we 
took our daughter Wendy with us to 
celebrate her 13th birthday. Thank 
goodness for that respite, because 
before and since then we have been 
working on our new home and it 
seems like an endless process. At least 
I have a beautiful flower garden, my 
pride and joy. r m still active in w om
an's Club and the North Shore Sym-

phony and Art Association. Let's face 
it, we're all busy. Do keep in touch, if 
you will write, I will write. 

3 7 Next reunion: 1972 

Officers 
Elaine Braun Beall ..... president 
Bertina Hibson Murphy ....... . 

vice president 
Elizabeth Kinsey Secunda ..... . 

secretary 
Adelaide Wolfe ........ treasurer 

Correspondent 
Harriet Jones Gulick 
(Mrs. John N.) 
Rt. 1, Beekman Lane 
Somerville, NJ 08876 

Class notes. On a warm day in Au
gust, news for Centenary is far from 
one's thoughts. Nixon was nominated 
as the Republican's presidential 
choice last night. The uncertainties of 
the election will be over when this 
print is being read. Not a single item 
- nihil! And so, what can I do except 
to beg for an item from you before 
mid-November. I could quote from a 
personal letter, couldn't I? "I find 
myself remembering our times to
gether at Centenary and it is sore
warding to feel how greatly I rely on 
the knowledge gained in that brief 
period of my education. Everyone 
assumes that a woman with my job is 
a psych major with a full degree, but 
Dr. Omwake did me a greatservice in 
her class and I find it has given me a 
tremendous background for my work. 
Well, how did I get on that?" 

38 Next reunion: 1973 

Officers 
Alice Apgar MeN eel .... president 
Ruth Bowers Hawkins ........ . 

vice president 
Audrey F. Lanfare ........... . 

secretary-treasurer 

Correspondent 
Audrey F. Lanfare 



448 Simons Ave. 
Hackensack, NJ 07601 

Class notes. I am writing this in July 
between preparations for a Texas va

cation. I'll be meeting friends in San 

Antonio and we will be visiting Hem
is fair and doing a bit of sightseeing 
there. From San Antonio I will visit 

with my cousin and his wife in Hous
ton and since this will be my first visit 
to Texas I am looking forward to it. 

I was elected director for district 
one, Business and Professional W om
en's Clubs of New York State for a two 

year term and was installed at the 
state convention which was held 
Memorial Day weekend at the Lido 

Beach Hotel on Long Island. I am 
very excited about being a director at 
this time, because B.P.W. will cele

brate its golden anniversary in 1969 

and the national convention next year 
will be in St. Louis where the national 
federation was founded. I pray that 
my mother and dad stay well so I will 

be able to make the trip to St. Louis 

next July. 
Joseph and Elizabeth Apgar Stur

ma left shortly after our reunion for a 

vacation inN ass au. They hurriedly 
switched their reservations to Nassau 
after the Bermuda riots. Their card 
indicated they were very happy with 

their decision. 
I also received a card from Eugenie 

Behrens. Eugenie chose Italy for her 
vacation this year. She said the weath

er was quite disappointing - lots of 

rain. 
This is all the news from me for this 

issue. Please, girls, send in your news 
so I will have something to report. 

39 Thirtieth reunion: 1969 

Officers 
Helen Littell Alden 

president 
Mary Haigh Mehrhof ......... . 

vice president 
Elizabeth Lent Csontes ....... . 

secretary 
Janet Stevens Ferguson 

treasurer 

Correspondents 
College: Ruth Willis Hansel 
(Mrs. Walter L.) 
190 Lawnside Ave. 
Collingswood, NJ 08108 
Academy: June Grauert Finkle 

(Mrs. Clarence M.) 
16 Cherry Tree Bend 
Port Murray, NJ 07865 

Class notes. From correspondent 
Ruth Willis Hansel: Do you realize 
that in May of 1969 we will be having 
our 30th reunion? I wonder how many 

of you we will see. Everyone certainly 
enjoyed our 25th, so plan now to at
tend. 

Lillian Day took a tour of the Holy 

Land in March and said it was a won
derful experience. 

After many long years it was a plea

sure to hear from Lorraine Rogers 

Dusenbury. They moved about four 

years ago to Jekyll Island, Ga. Her 
husband, Millard, is in the laboratory 
of the Hercules, Inc., plant in Bruns
wick, Ga., on the mainland, but this 

only takes 15 minutes and there is no 
traffic problem. I quote from her letter 
because it is so concise it needs no ed
iting. "Our daughter, Judy, who grad
uated from Florida State University 

last April is now teaching in Atlanta. 
She married Ed Roehm also of Atlan
ta, but now of the United State~ Navy. 

Early in March our oldest, Jay, mar
ried Madge Mosteller of Atlanta. Jay 
has an EE degree from his father's 

school, Georgia Tech, and is in the 
research and development depart
ment of Lockheed in Marietta, Ga. 

Our younger son, Reese, is a junior at 
the Conservatory of Music of the Uni
versity of Cincinnati, majoring in 
trombone. He plays quite a few pro

fessional engagements up there, and 
even with the Cincinnati Symphony 
when they need a bass trombone. 
Daughter, Carolyn, is 14 years old and 
in the 9th grade at Glynn County Ju

nior High. She is already an ardent 
skin diver and wants to study to be a 
marine biologist, a natural interest for 

someone in this area. Our youngest 
child, Patty, had encephalitis at the 

age of 4, and now at 11 is still com
pletely handicapped physically and 

mentally. We hope that some time in 
the future they will have space for her 

in our excellent state home at Green
wood, Ga., but in the meantime she is 

quite happy with us here. About once 

a year I get up to New Jersey to visit 

my father and stepmother, but since 
they moved to south Jersey, I haven't 
had a chance to see Centenary for a 

number of years. Even then I was as
tonished by all the changes and addi
tions. Perhaps I shall make it to our 
30th reunion. It would be good to see 
some of "you-all" again. As you can 

see I am becoming quite souther

nized. Our island is indeed beautiful 
and quite different from so many of 
the resorts, as the trees and flowers go 
right down to the beach. Would you 

believe that a very great problem is to 
keep the deer from eating our 

shrubbery? We have all kinds of wild 

birds which become quite bold here. 

We even have a red-bellied wood
pecker who begs for a coookie. I could 
go on like this about Jekyll for pages 
- but the best idea is to come and see 
it for yourself." 

Yours truly has been away for quite 
a bit of the summer. In June I flew to 
Dallas to baby-sit for a month with our 
little niece, Judy, while my sister-in
law, husband and two older girls went 
to Europe. Walter flew down for a 
week, and then we drove my mother

in-law home. We were routed through 
Tennessee, and Walter drove off the 

thruway for gas at Knoxville where I 

called Janet Stevens Ferguson on the 
telephone. We did not have time to 
visit, but it sure was nice to hear her 
voice. In July Walter and I went to 
Cape May again for a rest for a couple 
of weeks. As a result, Janet wrote a let
ter in July. Both of her sons are in the 
navy and on the same ship, U.S.S. 
Canberra. In April she and her hus
band drove Dick's car to California 
and were in San Diego on the 29th 

when their ship arrived from Vietnam. 
They had about four days with the 
boys before returning home by air. 
Dick has been in the navy four years 

and is being discharged in September 
to enter the University of Tennessee. 

Harry has been in the navy nine 
months and will leave about Septem-
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ber 5 on the Canberra for another tour 
of Vietnam. Janet had a telephone call 
from Mary Roby Trotter who said 
that she and her family have moved 
back to Knoxville where her husband, 
Frank, is pastor of one of the Knox
ville Methodist churches. Janet also 
reports that Mary Sisco Slee is now in 
Palm Beach, Fla., where her husband 
is working in an office there and trav
eling a lot promoting a new hotel 
being built in Nassau that he will 
manage, come sometime during the 
winter. So eventually they will be 
going back toN assau. 

Girls, how about some of you an
swering the notes and cards I sent you 
this year? 

40 Next reunion: 1970 

Officers 
Betty Housel Stellar .... president 
Jane Conklin Hall ............ . 

vice president 
Dorothy Barnes Totten ....... . 

secretary 
Ruth Bower Connor .... treasurer 

Correspondent 
Carol Jones Taylor 
(Mrs. Robert E.) 
234 Sunset Ave. 
Ridgewood, NJ 07450 

Class notes. Sallie Hunt Morgen
stern is wonderful about sending us 
news and I quote part of her letter. 
"Kit Hughes Quay surprised us all 
when she wrote saying that she was 
coming east for the month of July and 
wanted to see as many former class
mates as possible before, during and 
after she atten,ded the Soroptomists 
convention in Atlantic City. She and 
her 16 year old son, Jeff, spent one 
night with me on their way and I saw 
her again when Sue Meigs Oslin en
tertained for dinner on July 13. Kit's 
roommate Amy Hardman Matthews 
joined them the night before for re
miniscing. Ruth Bower Conner sent a 
newsy letter of regret. She was pushed 
for time with vacation plans. Lynn 
Peterson Vogt lives in Ohio, but we 

Sa 

were all hoping something would 
bring her east about that time." 

I see Jean Helff Keeler and Betty 
Hofmayer Post often, as we all play 
golf at the Ridgewood Country Club. 
Betty's son, Tom, is home after a year 
in Korea and is now stationed in the 
good old U.S.A. Her daughter, Ann, is 
touring Europe this summer and will 
be a senior at Leslie College. Jean's 
daughter, Debbie, will graduate from 
Columbia Presbyterian School of 
Nursing in August. Sally will be a se
nior in high school and Cathy will 
enter 4th grade. 

As for the Taylors, all are fine. Carol 
Lynn has her master's from Boston 
University and will teach in Lexing
ton, Mass. Nancy returned after a 
wonderful school year in Florence, 
Italy. Ann is touring the U.S.A. and 
Mexico and will be a senior in high 
school. Janet will enter 9th grade and 
Bobby 5th grade. 

I'm sending an S.O.S. to the rest of 
our class for greatly needed news. 

Ill> New addresses. Katherine Hughes 
Quay (Mrs. C. G.), 6306 Muirlands 
Dr., LaJolla, CA 92037. 

41 Next reunion: 1971 

Officers 
Edith Eido Nedeau ..... president 
Jeanne Relyea McColm ....... . 

vice president 
Marjory Smith Morris .. secretary 
Natalie Kennedy Halvordson ... 

treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-J Louise Butcher Fleming 
(Mrs. James L.) 
317 Lake Rd. 
Basking Ridge, NJ 07920 
K-Z Gloria Honeyman 
4 Stanford Dr., Apt. 4-B 
Somerville, NJ 08876 

42 Next reunion: 1972 

Officers 

Natalie Raub Eschenbach ..... . 
president 

Peggy Love Smith ............ . 
vice president 

Helen Jahnke Lints .... secretary 
Gladys Bahr Spence .... treasurer 

Correspondent 
Alice Schlatter Wiggins 
(Mrs. Stanley F.) 
110 Briarwood Lane 
Northbrook, IL 60062 

Class notes. Ellen Thayer Duncan 
returned in June from three weeks 
travel in Switzerland. She is happy to 
see the formation of an alumni chap
ter in Boston. Ellen has applied for 
certification in Massachusetts for 
guidance counselor. 

43 Next reunion: 1973 

Officers 
Jane Belding Dudley ... president 
Elizabeth Reynolds Price ..... . 

vice president 
Marilyn Murphy Birkett ...... . 

secretary 
Muriel Judson Grigg ... treasurer 

Correspondent 
\ A-L Need volunteer 
M -Z Marilyn Murphy Birkett 
(Mrs. Edward F.) 
14321 Lennell Dr. 
Hopkins, MN 55343 

Class notes. From correspondent 
Muriel Judson Grigg: It will be a long 
time before any of us forget our 25th 
reunion. The following persons were 
on hand and thoroughly enjoyed 
themselves: Sue Brinkerhoff Irvine, 
Connie Lucca Savage, Jane Schlegel 
Reid, Georgine Hill Mendillo, Clare 
Jean Bartlett Maxwell, Helen Vogel 
Wails, Grace Lewis, Marie Giacomo 
Viscardi, Harriet Desmond Poland, 
Jane White Simpler, Muriel Reid 
MacLaurin, Nancy Bogert Black
well, Sue Cameron Betterly and 
myself. We held our meeting in 
Washabaugh Hall at which time we 
had our class picture taken and had a 
great time looking at pictures from 



our past which were thoughtfully 
posted on the wall in our meeting 
room. We all enjoyed luncheon at 
which time I was extremely fortunate 
in winning the door prize, a Boston 
rocker. By the way, it arrived safe and 
sound in June as promised, and any
one is welcome to come and rock in it 
when you are out my way. Also during 
luncheon, family pictures were passed 
around the table and it was just great 
catching up with everyone, their fami
lies and friends. After the reunion, 
Connie, Jane, Georgine, C. J. and 
myself returned to Sue's house with 
our spouses and had another gay old 
time. 

Due to the fact that I am presently 
employed full time and have more 
than enough to do to get two off to 
college in a few weeks, Debbie is 
going to Centenary and Greg to Get
tys burg, I regret that I will be unable 
to continue doing this column for the 
alumni news. It has been great fun 
and especially nice hearing from all of 
you. I hope someone will be able to 
take up the A-L correspondent's task 
and enjoy it as much as I have. 

44 Twenty-fifth 
reumon: 1969 

Officers 
Virginia George Hook ........ . 

president 
Edith Smith Hays ... : ........ . 

vice president 
Louise Fisher Smith . . . . secretary 
Grace Matthews Cressman ..... 

treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-M Elizabeth Dickinson Dunlap 
(Mrs. Edgar N., Jr.) 
8 Beech Cliff Rd. 
Camp Hill, PA 17011 
N-Z Marguerite Trimmer Stout 
(Mrs. Gilbert M.) 
152 Bulrush Farm Rd. 
Scituate, MA 02066 

fill> New addresses. Anne Farrar Mau 
(Mrs. Andrew, Jr.),), 

93 Mt. Prospect Ave., 
Verona, NJ 07044. 

45 Next reunion: 1970 

Officers 
Nancy Anderson Guy ... president 

Judy Wylie Rusling .......... . 
vice president 

Virginia Blakeslee Snow ...... . 
secretary 

Dorothy Roller Dezendorf ..... 
treasurer 

Correspondent 
Betty Hall Woodbury 
(Mrs. Kimball R.) 

48 Forest St. 
Worcester, MA 01609 

46 Next reunion: 1971 

Officers 
Marilyn Schaefer Frater 

president 
Elsie Fraysse Schmidt ........ . 

vice president 
Anne Sharpe Stockholm ....... . 

secretary 
Sir an Norian Hovnanian ..... . 

Correspondents 
A-Me Sara Price Keates 
(Mrs. Richard L.) 
430 Margo Lane 
Berwyn, PA 19312 

treasurer 

M-Z Dorothy Latchford Lota 
(Mrs. Charles D.) 
355 Dunham Pl. 
Glen Rock, NJ 07 452 

Class notes. From correspondent 
Dorothy Latchford Lota: Received a 
card from Jane Close Earhart who 
says she misses the CJC gals. Jane sees 
Sara Price Keats and Jean Geary 
Diamond when she comes east to visit 
her mother. Jane's bus band, Bill, is 
marketing director for Hess and 
Clark. Her son, Mark, is a junior and 
looking into engineering schools for 
1969. Sue is in high school and does 
quite a bit of sewing, Barbara is in 5th 
grade and active in 4-H, and Scott will 
go to kindergarten this fall. 

Carol Brierley Edholm's husband 

was anticipating retirement in June 
and then they planned to move to 
Annapolis. Carol's children are Todd 
18, Karen 16, David 14 and Christo
pher 8. 

Doris Halliday Sherwood had a 
pretty unhappy year. Her 16 year old 
was in the hospital in August 1967 af
ter falling off the Palisades. Her hus
band, Ken, was hospitalized twice 
with eye trouble. We hope this year 
has been a better one, Doris. 

On April 10, my roommate Nancy 
Long Boltz and her husband, Charles, 
adopted an 11 month boy. He has 
blonde hair and blue eyes and is 
named David Charles. David joins a 
sister, Elizabeth, who will start kin
dergarten in September. 

As for my family, Tommy has just 
completed his first year at the Univer
sity of Tampa and will be a dorm 
counselor next year. Chuckie, who is 
10, is enjoying vacation and looking 
forward to going to Florida this July. 

We moved into our new house in 
April, just down the street, and my 
mother has come to live with us. 
Please send news for our next issue. 

4 7 Next reunion: 1972 

Officers 
Ruth Fleming ......... president 
Virginia Drown Pilling ....... . 

vice president 
Dulce Collada Gilbert ....... . 

secretary 
Nancy Dahl Whigham ........ . 

treasurer 
Mary Fisher Rossell .......... . 

reunion chairman 

Correspondent 
Edith Hill Monk 
(Mrs. Carl W., Jr.) 
18 Van Buren Ct. 
Westbury, NY 11590 

Mark the calendar 
for alumni day 
May,lO, 1969 
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48 Next reunion: 1973 

Officers 
Evelyn Kreps Ross ..... president 
Jane Parrish Komoski ........ . 

vice president 
Beatrice Pierce Simeone ...... . 

secretary 
Marilyn Garbett Chatterton .... 

treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-K Janet Clayton Lothrop 
(Mrs. Fred H. G.) 
3170 Lucas Dr. 
Lafayette, CA 94549 
L-P Marilyn Garbett Chatterton 
(Mrs. John A.) 
114 Chestnut Hill Dr. 
Murray Hill, NJ 07971 
R-Z Need volunteer 

Class notes. From correspondent 
Marilyn Garbett Chatterton: Here I 
sit sweltering in the heat of the noon
day sun, but by the time you all read 
this column, we will be well into the 
new school year and no doubt com
plaining about the cold weather. 
Can't win, can we? 

Our 20th reunion has come and 
gone, but we who were able to attend 
will be rehashing the fun for some 
time. Happily there were 27 of us old
timers able to totter back to the cam
pus and I must say that one of the re
turnees who delighted me the most 
was my roommate during the second 
year at CCW. Yes indeed, Evelyn 
Kreps Ross drove all the way from 
Omaha, Neb. Eveie spent the night 
before reunion with us in Murray Hill 
and as you can well imagine, we 
gabbed until the wee hours. It takes a 
lot of talking to catch up on 15 years. 
Nancy Guthrie Pearce gathered to
gether several of her group from cam
pus days - "Pup" Pierce Simeone, 
Marion Hassett Marburger and Nan
cy Wilson Duran. Then came Mari
lyn Rudiger Bonga.rd from Philadel
phia-way, as did Doris Kirsch Feaster 
and Cynthia Lake Attix. "Tommy" 
Thompson Schibener and Janice 
Bickley Bradhering also came from 
the Philadelphia area. Ex-roommates 

lOa 

Doris Bennett Smith and Barbara 
BoUman Seasholtz were able to put in 
a welcome appearance. And all the 
way from California came Gertie 
Harrison Brown with lots of pictures 
of her adorable baby girl. Gertie 
stopped in St. Louis and picked up 
Dm;is Magoon W altke to accompany 
her the rest of the way toN ew York 
City. The twins, Janet Leigh Figg 
and Jane Leigh Bayne came, as did 
Katch Keenoy Murdoch and Ruth 
Judson Healy. Then there was Betty 
Thole Scott who did such a good job 
as chairman of our reunion class. And 
Virginia Knodel Waring, Barbara 
Lussen Denton, Louise Ritscher, 
Alice Hartmann Becker, Marion 
Hartman Kempf and Jane Bowe 
Cote. It was good to see so many 
faces. There just wasn't enough time 
to say everything that had to or should 
have been said, but I think we all have 
stood the years very well. There were 
letters from several of the gals who 
couldn't make it, among them, Bryan 
Brewster Wilhelm and Janet Clayton 
Lothrop. Didn't have time to hear all 
the news at the reunion, so Marilyn 
Rudiger Bongard invited Doris 
Kirsch Feaster, Cynthia Lake Attix 
and me to luncheon a couple of weeks 
after the reunion in order to pick up 
our conversation where we left off on 
May 4. This was the first time I had 
been to Marilyn's new home in Cin
naminson, N.J., and it is lovely. I still 
miss being able to dash up the hill to 
Marilyn's. 

Ran into Janet Leigh Figg in Alt
man's one day not too long after reun
ion. After having lived in the area for 
nearly eight years I had never run into 
Janet before. Strange, huh? Janet and 
her family will be moving to the Chi
cago area around September l. Jim is 
with the Container Corp. of America. 
Young Jim will be entering Episcopal 
High School in Alexandria, V a., in 
September- his dad's alma mater. 

We've had a busy summer doing all 
sorts of things around the house. We 
had the outside painted and did some 
of the inside decorating ourselves. 
We've also been realigning gardens 
(making them smaller actually) and 
generally trying to keep ahead of the 

weeds, etc. This fall we will be busy as 
bees working for Nixon and doing our 
best to get him in the White House. 
Even Gregg has gotten into the act. 

This seems like the news this time 
- had quite a nice column, too, and 
admit it's more fun this way. Do get 
busy, you whose names are not in evi
dence. We would love to hear from 
you and to know all about your fami
lies- what you have been doing in 
the past 20 years. 

~New addresses. Janet Leigh Figg 
(Mrs. James A., Jr.), 1870 Pheasant 
Trail, Inverness Countryside, Pala
tine, IL 60067. 
Doris Walton Epner (Mrs. David), 35 
Joralemon St., Brooklyn Heights, NY 
ll20l. 

49 Twentieth reunion: 1969 

Officers 
Sally Gager Hartshorne ....... . 

president 
Barbara Swenson Reid ........ . 

vice president 
Margery Clason Turton ....... . 

Correspondents 
Need volunteer 

treasurer 

Class notes. Doris Ackerman has just 
completed her B.A. degree as an eco
nomics major at Fairleigh Dickinson 
University, Madison, N.J. She had 
been attending school in the evening 
and working at Warner-Lambert 
Pharmaceutical Co. in the daytime. 
Doris resigned her position in order to 
attend Rutgers University as a full 
time student and started with the July 
l summer school. She hopes to receive 
a master's degree in library science 
next summer. Best of luck, Doris. 

~New addresses. Dorothy Miloche 
Krone (Mrs. Herman A.), 19 Christy 
Dr., Warren Twp., Plainfield, NJ 
07060. 

50 Next reunion: 1970 



Officers 
Margaret Ferguson Barker 

president 
Joanne Day Crymes .......... . 

vice president 
Muriel Burr MacArthur ....... . 

Anne Klutey Aquadro 

Correspondents 
A-L Sally Cook Brown 
(Mrs. Arthur E., Jr.) 
Box 52 
Jackson, WY 83001 

secretary 

treasurer 

M-Ri Sally Kirkham Scholtz 
(Mrs. Frederick) 
338 Middlesex Rd. 
Darien, CT 06820 
Ro-Z Roberta Havet W aterland 
(Mrs. Alfred F.) 
136 Spring Valley Rd. 
Donelson, TN 37214 

Class notes. From correspondent Sal
ly Cook Brown: I know everyone 
looks forward to hearing about their 
former classmates, but if no informa
tion or news is sent to me I cannot 
write and make an interesting col
umn. Let's hope the next issue of 
Cresset will be loaded with news. 

My one bit of news came from Bar
bara Rider Gavin. The Gavin family 
drove to Florida for a July vacation. 
They have three darling girls and 
wanted to show them the vast east 
coast. I wish I had given Barbara my 
family's address as they were so close. 

As for the Browns, we have sold our 
house in town and this August will 
start to build 7 miles south of the town 
of Jackson. We have had plans drawn 
up for two years and have been wait
ing to see, first. Now we are all excit
ed. The remainder of the summer is 
being spent enjoying water skiing, 
fishing, etc., on lovely Jackson Lake. 
Our daughter, Susan, is away at camp 
so the house is mighty quiet with only 
three. If any of you gals get out this 
way, please do not hesitate to call. 

r m trying to locate a lost member 
of our class. Does anyone know the 
whereabouts of Gloria Firth 
Kradoska? I'll welcome any informa
tion so Gloria can be put on the active 

list again. 
Please send news for March 

Cresset. 

51 Next reunion: 1971 

Officers 
Barbara Biggs Parini ... president 
Mildred McCool Lehnert ..... . 

vice president 
Essie Bearnarth Welch ....... . 

secretary 
Joan Cramer Guenther 

secretary-treasurer 
Grace C. Kocher ............. . 
Lee Corigliano Bogart ........ . 

reunion co-chairmen 

Correspondents 
A-K Virginia Curtiss Fairchild 
(Mrs. Courtland D.) 
201 S.W. 21 Way 
Fort Lauderdale, FL 33312 
L-Z Margo Stearns Zedren 
(Mrs. Gerald F., Jr.) 
36 E. 69 St. 
New York, NY 10021 

ill>- New addresses. Nancy Hope Chase 
(Mrs. H. Dana), 6 Waldens Hill Dr., 
Peabody, MA 01960. 

Diana Leahy Gentles (Mrs. Samu
el T. ), 915 Euclid Ave., Winnetka, IL 

60093. 

52 Next reunion: 1972 

Officers 
Elizabeth Kilkenny .... president 
Gail Warden Arace ........... . 

vice president 
Sydney Coleman Hanson ..... . 

secretary-treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-B Margaret McKee Chapman 
(Mrs. Thomas W.) 
413 Dogwood Ter. 
Easton, PA 18042 
C-F Anne P. Cornell 
112 Albermarle Rd. 
Penllyn, PA 19458 
G-Q Carolyn Kopf Gutmann 

(Mrs. Leonard) 
24 Dundee Ave., Argyle Park 
Babylon, NY 11702 
R-Z Barbara Smith Garbe 
(Mrs. Bertram J., Jr.) 
58 Bayview Pl. 
Staten Island, NY 10304 

ill>- New addresses. Betty Berger Roth 
(Mrs. James C.), 875 Tartarian Way, 
Sunnyvale, CA 94087. 

53 Next reunion: 1973 

Officers 
Beverly Oetjen Imgrund 

president 
Beatrice Riley Winkelman ..... 

vice president 

Lou Ann Grant Kennelly ...... . 
secretary 

Shirley Williams Duerr 
treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-B Mary Cushman Pierce 
(Mrs. Henry A.) 
78 Jacksonville Rd. 
Pompton Plains, NJ 07444 
C-F Judith Hubbard Browne 
(Mrs. Allen M.) 
553 Highbrook Ave. 
Pelham Manor, NY 10803 
G-H Nancy Cunningham Paris 
(Mrs. Daniel R.) 
9 Carlton Ct. 
Maplewood, NJ 07040 
I-L Patricia VanArsdale Murray 
(Mrs. Norman P. Jr.) 
1117 Maple Crest Cir. 
Gladwyne, PA 19035 
M-P Lois §onderburg Strakosch 
(Mrs. William) 
285 Nob Hill Rd. 
Country Squires Estates 
Cheshire, CT 06410 
R-St Evangeline Roby Sweitzer 
(Mrs. Donald) 
312 Pennsylvania Ave. 
Phillipsburg, NJ 08865 
Su-Z Drusilla Fox Jenkins 
(Mrs. Norman L.) 
359 Orchard Rd. 
Wyckoff, NJ 07481 
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Class notes. From correspondent Lois 
Sonderbmg Strakosch: Mary Morti
mer Hillegas' husband is now work
ing for Heritage Foundation. This is a 
street in Deerfield, Mass., of restored 
houses and Ed is the treasurer. 

Pat Nowack Hunsicker surprised 
the daylights out of me with a phone 
call in June to tell me the wonderful 
news of her marriage to Robert K. 
Hunsicker June 29. He has two child
ren and Pat has four, so they started 
wedded bliss with a full scale family of 
six. Bob sold his home, Pat hers and 
they have moved into a large house to 
accommodate the family. I saw the 
movie "Mine, Yours and Ours" and 
thought of Pat and Bob. Hope you are 
all very happy. 

Diane Haines Gunther surprised 
me in July at the Cape. She was stay
ing with her cousin in Falmouth for 
two weeks, right near our house. Her 
husband, Frank, came down from 
business in Boston for the weekend 
and we all had a marvelous time. Di
ane has two darling children, Frank 8 
l/2 and Amy5l/2. Diane's mother 
was also here and I haven't seen her 
since a visit to Pittsburgh back in 
1953. The Gunthers are living in Cha
grin Falls, Ohio, and are busy adding 
on to their home. In fact when Diane 
was here she left her house in Chagrin 
Falls with nothing but a big canvas for 
one wall and workmen busy hammer
ing away. They hope to rent a cottage 
here for a couple of weeks next sum
mer. She hasn't changed a bit and has 
a wonderful husband and two pre
cious children. 

We Strakoschs spent another won
derful summer in Falmouth. Bill 
commutes on the weekends and takes 
an extra day each week. Nancy 11 l/2 
and Billy 9 l/2 were busy with sailing 
and swimming lessons. I wish more of 
you gals would take time to drop a 
line. Hopefully I'll receive news for 
the next issue. 

~New addresses. Mary Long Longley 
(Mrs. John M. ), 6803 W. Wells St., 
Wauwatosa, WI 53213. 

Patricia Nowack Hunsicker (Mrs. 
Robert K. ), 2050 New York Dr., Al
tadena, CA 91001. 

l2a 

54 Fifteenth reunion: 1969 

Officers 
Marilyn Downs Monks 

president 
Vada Rittenhouse Timko ...... . 

vice president 
Lois Caffrey Peterson ......... . 

secretary-treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-Br Betty Merrell 
The Berkshire 
4201 Massachusetts Ave., NW 
Washington, DC 20016 
Bu-De Karen DeWitt Conner 
(Mrs. William Jr.) 
RD 1, Box 146 
Gardiner, NY 12525 
Di-Gh Frances Pratt Townsend 
(Mrs. William L.) 
1509 Carolina Ave. 
Durham, NC 27705 
Gi-J Diane Decker Mudge 
(Mrs. Phillip T.) 
24 Brook Lane 
Maplewood, NJ 07040 
K-L Peggy Eckner Scavuzzo 
(Mrs. Rudolph J.) 
2810 Cheltenham Rd. 
Toledo, OH 43606 
M-N Elinor Mallon Macdonald 
(Mrs. Cameron A.) 
2459 Hunterfield Rd. 
Maitland, FL 32751 
0-Ro Jane Sanford Lion 
(Mrs. Paul M.) 
400 Walnut Lane 
Princeton, NJ 08540 
Ru-S Marilyn Downs Monks 
(Mrs. John G., Jr.) 
100 N. Morgan Ave. 
Havertown, PA 19083 
T -Z Deane Demarest Logan 
(Mrs. John 0., Jr.) 
1539 Ashby Rd. 
Paoli, PA 19301 

Class notes. From correspondent 
Karen DeWitt Conner: Audrey Hal
lenbeck Berger, husband, Don, and 
their four children drove to Kentucky 
in June for a visit of three weeks with 
Audrey's brother and his family. 

Wanda Green Sirchio and Cos en
joyed a spring vacation in Acapulco. 

Bill and I had a wonderful visit with 
Bob and Patti Barber Otten in April 
in their new home. The Ottens were 
planning a summer vacation at Lake 
George. They also had two Fresh Air 
children for two weeks during the 
summer. 

Our daughter, Cindi, summered at 
camp in Maine and enjoyed every 
minute, and Bill and I are looking 
forward to two weeks at Myrtle 
Beach, S.C., in September. We hope 
that anyone that goes skiing this win
ter at Ski-minne will stop and say hel
lo. It is practically in our backyard. 

From correspondent Marilyn 
Downs Monks: I hate to be writing 
about myself so much- would enjoy 
hearing from you girls. Please, if you 
have any news, send it to me. 

It's hard to believe summer is al
most over. Kim 5 starts kindergarten 
in the fall. She spent six wonderful 
weeks at day camp learning to swim 
and making new friends. Jeff 11 and 
going into 7th grade spent the better 
part of the summer working around 
the neighborhood and made all his 
spending money for a week at Beach 
Haven, N.J., with friends. He will be 
going to a wrestling camp for a week 
in August. He won a nice trophy for 
his weight class in a wrestling tourna
ment at a lo~al YMCA this sp~ing. 

We are looking forward to two 
weeks of camping in Maine which 
should be a wonderful experience for 
all of us. 

Please send me your news for the 
next issue and be looking for more 
details on our upcoming reunion. 

. . . 
The office received the following 

from Dawn Orcutt Madvor: "The 
enclosed picture was taken when the 
girls were 6 and 8 years of age (they 
will be 12 and 14 this summer). Five 
years from now Debbie will be enter
ing college. As for myself, I've man
aged to do a little traveling. All the 
New England states, those on the 
eastern seaboard all the way to Flori
da, back and forth across the country 
with several trips to California. Spent 
some time in our 49th state and sever
al weeks in the 50th. Have also spent 
two months in the Far East and am 



Dawn Orcutt Maclvor '54 with her daughters, 
Holly (left) and Debbie, taken six years ago. 
The girls are now 12 and 14. 

now forming plans for an eight coun

try tour of Europe in the summer of 
'69." 

Ill- New addresses. Dawn Orcutt Mac

Ivor (Mrs. Dawn 0. ), 6418 Pinehurst 

St., Houston, TX 77023. 

55 Next reunion: 1970 

Officers 
Patricia Eckels Willett ........ . 

president 
Margot Nelson Carey ......... . 

vice president 

Anne Fowler Neducsin ....... . 
secretary-treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-Bro Eleanor Rausch Greene 

(Mrs. Richard C.} 
Beechtree Lane, RD 2 
Princeton, N J 08540 
Bru-Do Carol Rubin Leven 

(Mrs. Merwin) 
530 Stanley Ave. 
Mamaroneck, NY 10543 
Dr-Gi Mary Jane DuBois Preiser 
(Mrs. Godfrey K., Jr.) 
6 Archgate Rd. 
Basking Ridge, NJ 07920 
Gl-Ho Ann Koreywo Mele 

(Mrs. Joseph C.) 
103 Bradford Heights Rd. 

Syracuse, NY 13224 
Hu-K Nancy Blumoehr Morse 

(Mrs. Ronald C.) 
19 Balmoral Dr. 
Berkeley Heights, NJ 07922 
L-Mo Margot Nelson Carey 
(Mrs. J. Raymond) 
24 Nevins St. 
Rutherford, NJ 07070 
Mu-Po Priscilla Morris Jamieson 
(Mrs. William H.) 
125 Del Casa Dr. 
Mill Valley, CA 94941 
Pr-Sa Carol Nicklas Campbell 
(Mrs. C. Ross) 
113 Kaye Vue Dr. 
Hamden, CT 06514 
Sc-Z Judy Smith Gallagher 
(Mrs. Dennis]., III) 
4 Evergreen Pl. 
Loch Arbor, Allenhurst, NJ 07711 

Ill- Births. Gordon Lowry to David and 

Dorothy Lowry Post, Oct. 4, 1967. 

Ill-New Addresses. Debra Colby Egner 

(Mrs. John K, Jr.), 28 Kinsman Lane, 

Topsfield, MA 01983. 
Mary Jerome Coulter (Mrs. Jack 

E.), c/o Cmdr. 8th Coast Guard Dist., 

Custom House, New Orleans, LA 

70130. 
Joan Lunstedt Muckerman (Mrs. 

Ralph), 21 Log Cabin Dr., St. Louis, 

MO 63124. 
Roberta Rehfeldt Van Orden (Mrs. 

Raymond P.), 177 S. Finley" Ave., 

Basking Ridge, NJ 07920. 

56 Next reunion: 1971 

Officers 
Marilyn Sabo Bergen ....... . 

president 

Mary Conlisk Bruce .......... . 
vice president 

Joyce Blum Lehrhofi ......... . 
secretary 

Anne Auerbacher Strahan ..... . 
treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-Bl Lynn Berman Lourakis 
(Mrs. Paul G.) 
17 Huckleberry Lane 
Hampton Bays, NY 11946 

Bo-F Joan Crosby Neptun 

(Mrs. Randolph A.) 
Ill Barcroft Dr. 
Cherry Hill, NJ 08034 
G- Ki Joyce Blum Lehrhoff 

(Mrs. Albert D.) 
ll Nelson Ct. 
West Orange, NJ 07052 
Kl-Mc Jean Rieder Irving 
(Mrs. W. Griggs) 
Flat Rock Rd. 
South Kent, CT 06785 
Ma-Ro Phyllis Cotter Hemes 
(Mrs. Nicolas P.) 
39 Plymouth Rd. 
Port Washington, NY 11050 

Ru-Sp Barbara St. Philip Tarbert 

(Mrs. Walter R., Jr.) 
18400 Chevy Chase Dr. 
Brookfield, WI 53005 
St-Z Mary Balfour Browning 

(Mrs. J. Lloyd) 
17 Shetland Rd. 
Florham Park, NJ 07932 

Class notes. From correspondent 

Lynn Berman Lourakis: Except for 

my own news and one solitary letter 

which I received from Dagny Blom 

Kalinowski, I haven't a thing tore

port. My correspondents are either 

living very busy lives or they have 

become very lazy. 
Dagny writes that her husband has 

been promoted to regional sales man
ager for the west coast for his compa

ny. They were leaving Connecticut in 

July to live around San Francisco. The 

letter mentioned they had not found a 

house and that more news would fol

low. 
As for myself, I am now working as 

chief copywriter and head of the traff

ic department for a new local radio 

station which opened in Riverhead, 

L. I. The job is more fun than work -

I have even recorded some commer

cials. The children are thrilled to hear 

mommy on the air and have come to 

recognize some of the dialects we use. 

We did some commercials for a local 

beauty pageant which led to my be

coming a judge for same. Pretty as 

some of the contestants were, they 

couldn't hold a candle to some of the 

Centenary girls I've known over the 

years. Or could it be that I'm just 
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prejudiced? 
Let's have some news for the next 

issue. November 29 is my deadline, so 
please let me hear from you all in 
time. 

The office received the following 
from Connie Gibson Wehrman:" I 
gave a ten minute interview on 
WORTV New York, in March. It was 
a news report at noon with Mary 
McBride and John Wingate. I dis
cussed my experiences of living in 
Bangkok, Thailand, while my hus
band, a navy commander, served on 
General Westmoreland's staff in Sai
gon. It was a most rewarding experi
ence and I would be happy to pass on 
information to any other Saigon wives 
who might be interested in living in 
Thailand, which is only one hour by 
air from Saigon." Connie and her 
family are now living in Italy. In 
March she saw Ginny Boyd Gannon 
and had brunch with Nick and Diane 
Fenny Camillone in Germany. 

1\1>- New addresses. Mary Curtiss Collier 
(Mrs. Donald E.), 506 Midland Ave., 
Rye, NY 10580. 

Lorraine Duval Gross (Mrs. Rich
ard A.), 4223 Orion Path, Liverpool, 
NY 13088. 

Constance Gibson W'ehrman (Mrs. 
Philip W.), NAVSUPPORTACT, Box 
205FPO New York, NY 09521. 

Margaret Halstead Coffman (Mrs. 
Richard A.), 39 Stewart Pl., Shippens
burg, PA 17257. 

Carla Kelly Harden (Mrs. Charles 
M. ), Box 513, Barnstable, MA 02630. 

Joyce Peck Schonberg (Mrs. Jo
seph), 24 Montrose Ter., Allendale, 
NJ 07401. 

Nancy R:ichtberg Peretz (Mrs. 
John W. ), 9 Dolphin Green, Port 
Washington, NY 11050. 

57 Next reunion: 1972 

Officers 
Lois Kulzer Cheesman ........ . 

president 
Isobel Macmillan Dagon ...... . 

vice president 
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Sandra Smith Crannell ........ . 
secretary-treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-Be Nancy Benedict Sirko 
(Mrs. Robert) 
293 Tulip Dr., RD 2 
Yorktown Heights, NY 10598 
Bl-C Constance Cunningham 

Bookbinder 
(Mrs. Samuel C., III) 
184 Holstein Rd. 
Gulp Mills, King of Prussia, PA 
19406 
D-Ham Alice MacLea Hobbs 
(Mrs. Arthur B.) 
1102 N. Main St. 
Dayton, TX 77535 
Han-J Isobel Macmillan Dagon 
(Mrs. John R.) 
Sheridan Rd., RD 2, 
Lebanon, NJ 08833 
K-Ma Sandra Smith Crannell 
(Mrs. Richard W.) 
RD 1, Helderhill Rd. 
Voorheesville, NY 12186 
Me-Sch Sue Mackta Genet 
(Mrs. Leon M.) 
15 Evergreen Ter. 
Millburn, NJ 07041 
Sco-Th Karen Turner Bragdon 
(Mrs. Dudley A., III) 
3924 Edgemont Pl. 
Wichita, KS 67208 
To-Z Bette Bodor Coningsby 
(Mrs. Alfred R., Jr.) 
1593 N. E. 48 Ct. 
Fort Lauderdale, FL 33308 

Class notes. From correspondent 
Nancy Benedict Sirko: It's great fun 
to hear from you girls. Please keep the 
letters coming. 

Tom and Joan Altree Piemme now 
have three children- Geoffrey 4, 
Jennifer 3 and Karen 6 months. They 
are living back in Pitts burgh. Joan 
received her master's in nursing edu
cation and is now teaching at the U ni
versity of Pittsburgh School of Nurs
ing. Tom is teaching in the medical 
school. The Piemmes have just 
bought an older home (1910 vintage) 
and are looking forward to trying their 
hands at remodeling. Joan writes to 
Marilyn Wick Rowland who lives in 

Dallas. The Rowlands have three little 
ones. 

Patricia Baird Moss' note came 
from the Cape where she has been liv
ing for two years. She and Bob have 
three children, Robert Jr. 9, Scott 
Andrew 6 and Kimberly 5. She lists 
her activities as den mother, tennis 
pupil and assistant teacher. Bob works 
for Nickerson Lumber and loves it. 

I was delighted to hear from Gail 
Blank Dawson who is living a very 
busy and blissful life in Panama. Gail 
and Herb have four children, Brian 7, 
Sharon 6, Erin Gail 4 and Kelly Fran
cis 18 months. Besides doing research 
for the department of the army, Gail 
runs a small bikini business. Herb is 
president of the Navy League (civilian 
arm of the Navy) and is just opening a 
new firm in Panama. They are very 
busy people entertaining visiting 
officers from foreign navies and seeing 
ships through the Canal. Gail writes 
that Ali Tomlin Burgess is now in 
Germany with her husband, Bob, and 
daughter Sarah, now 5. They are ex
pecting to relocate in Holland shortly 
and the new address will be forwarded 
to us. 

As for me, it has taken many 
months to recover from the back oper
ation I had in October and our two lit
tle ones keep me pretty busy. Karen 
starts school in September. I have re
cently taken up oil painting and just 
had my first exhibition. I'm very excit-

Gail Blank Dawson '57 with her children
Sharon 7, Erin Gail 4 and Kelly Francis 18 
months. 



ed about it and hope to report a big 
sale one of these days. This is the news 
for this issue. Please keep writing and 
make this column a good one. 

From correspondent Karen Turner 

Bragdon: From Lo:riel Snyder Callo

way comes news of their move to 

Texas and the adoption of their son. 
David was made vice president and 
controller of Frito Lay in Dallas. They 
hope to get to Hemisfair several times 
this summer and do some golfing and 

swimming. Lori would like to hear 
from any CCW alumni living in the 
Dallas area. 

Would you believe that the con
tents of Lori's letter is the only news 
I've had from any of you in a year? 
Perhaps I'll hear from two or three of 
you during this next year and set a 

record. 
The office received the following 

from Mary Atkinson George: 'Tve 

just returned from a vacation in Kash

mir. Two weeks of the month were 
spent on a lovely houseboat and two 
weeks at a mountain resort called 

Gulmarg. This is one of the most 

beautiful spots r ve ever been to." 

~Births. David Parrish, adopted son of 
David and Loriel Snyder Calloway. 
David was born July 8, 1967 and was 

adopted in September 1967. 

~New addresses. Mary Atkinson 
George (Mrs. Clair E.), New Delhi 

Dept. of State, Washington, DC 

20521. 
Marcia Harris Murphy (Mrs. Rich

ard V. ), Fernway, Cohasset, MA 

02025. 
Cynthia Harry Bedell (Mrs. Robert 

M. ), 134 Academy St., Belleville, NJ 
07109. 

Jean Ritsert Bareuther (Mrs. Rich
ard), 211 Paul Ct., Hillsdale, NJ 
07642. 

Nancy R. Ruscoe, RD 1 -Box 184, 
Schuylerville, NY 12871. 

Carol Shepp McCain (Mrs. John 
S., III), 553 Faito Lane, Orange Park, 
FL 32073. 

Georgia Soeffing Sykes (Mrs. 
James D.), 1416 Revelation Rd., Mea
dowbrook, PA 19046. 

58 Next reunion: 1973 

Officers 
Alice Russell N ovaco 

president 

Norma Kwas ...... vice president 
Nancy Hackett DeCamp ...... . 

secretary 
Gail Stitzer Burgess 

treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-D Andrea Klein Schaughency 
(Mrs. Michael) 
1111 Arnold Dr. 
Endicott, NY 13760 
E- I Doris Waldron Leech 
(Mrs. Robert N.) 
3 Stanford Dr., 
Somerville, NJ 08876 
J-L Barbara J oly Kelly 
(Mrs. James W.) 
924 Blythe Ave. 
Drexel Hill, P A 19026 
M NormaKwas 
120 E. 36 St., Apt. 5-F 
New York, NY 10016 
N-Q Alice Russell Novaco 
(Mrs. Stanley F.) 
7406 Amboy Rd. 
Dearborn Heights, MI 48127 
R-Sh Sandra Garrard Burdge 
(Mrs. Harold R., Jr.) 
12 Hill Top Rd. 
Basking Ridge, NJ 07920 
Si-Z Sue Zimmerman Thornton 
(Mrs. SueZ.) 
344 Beaver St. 
Sewickley, PA 15143 

~New addresses. Anne Draper de

Camp (Mrs. William S.), 1814 Stark 
Ave., Columbus, GA 31906. 

Abby Klueppelberg Chapple (Mrs. 

Ross V. ), 10227 River Rd., Potomac, 

MD20854. 
Mary Maclninch Disbro (Mrs. 

RogerS.), 49 Seaview Ave., Hotchkiss 

Grove, Brayford, CT 06405. 

59 Tenth reunion: 1969 

Officers 
Ruth Guiler Armour .......... . 

president 

Judy Sload May ............. . 
vice president 

Ann Raymond Smith ........ . 
secretary-treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-CI Lynne Cantley Wilson 
(Mrs. Frederick A.) 
937 Veterans Rd. 
Columbia, SC 29209 
Co-Do Carolyn West Comes 
(Mrs. Roger A.) 
8063 Sykes Rd. 
Richmond, VA 23235 
Dr-F Nancy Carson Deroski 
(Mrs. Frank, Jr.) 
111 E. Market St. 
Danville, P A 17821 
G-H Joan Ross Jones 
(Mrs. Robert H.) 
1450 N. E. 60 St., 
Fort Lauderdale, FL 33308 
He-K Ann Hufnagel Purdy 
(Mrs. Gordon P.) 
Star Rt. 
Owls Head, ME 04854 
L-Ma Susan Brown Hart 
(Mrs. Clifford C.) 
1622 FarmingtonAve., Apt. 10 
Unionville, CT 06085 
Me-Po Pauline Dreher Fisher 
(Mrs. Robert L.) 
312 E. Wayne St. 
Maumee, OH 43537 
Ra-Z Joyce Slaybaugh Gradley 
(Mrs. F. James) 
454 Maple Ave. 
Westwood, NJ 07675 

Class notes. From correspondent 

Joan Ross Jones: I have had no re
sponse from the members of my sec
tion and must rely only on the news of 
the girls I seem to keep in touch with. 

While still in Richmond we had a 
nice visit from Gayle Hanna Stauffer, 

husband Bill, and daughters Terri and 
Tracy. They were on their way to Ft. 
Lauderdale to visit Gayle's folks, but 

we found time to catch up on old 
times and have dinner together. The 
visit was all too short and we are look
ing forward to seeing them in Florida 

soon. Before leaving Richmond, we 

had many enjoyable evenings with 
the Comes. Roger and Carolyn and 
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their three boys had a nice sendoff 
barbecue for us before leaving. We'll 
miss them lots as we had gotten to 
know each other even better since col
lege days. 

Now that we are back in Fl<;>rida 
I've seen roommate Nan Thompson 
Boudreau at the Junior Symphony 
Society functions. We are thrilled to 
be back. We moved four weeks after 
our fourth child was born, and I must 
admit I am still catching up with my
self. It wasn't the best timing, but I 
would have moved back to Ft. Lau
derdale at any time. I have been 
househunting with every spare min
ute, and we are now thinking of build
ing. We have found a nice lot and 
hope to get underway soon. In our 
other spare time I pack the brood in 
the car and we live at the beach. I 
guess we are just water rats. At any 
rate, I have too much sand in my 
shoes to ever leave again. 

Bobbi Contestable O'Connor will 
be in Florida before leaving for their 
hitch in Puerto Rico and I'm hoping 
we can get together. When we were so 
close in Virginia we only visited once. 

Nancy Rugh Anderson and Laird 
are thrilled with their new home. We 
wanted to spend some time together, 
but Jennifer was due any minute so 
we stayed close to home. Maybe if 
Rob goes to Richmond on business I 
can skoot along to visit Nancy. 

We are leaving the middle of Au
gust for a much needed vacation in 
the Bahamas. It is so wonderful my 
mother is willing to watch all four 
children and we can go and relax. 

This is all the news. Please girls, 
now that summer is over, find time to 
drop me your news. 

~Births. Corinne Melissa to Andrew 
and Brenda Hall Acasio, April23. 

Jennifer Amy to Robert and Joan 
Ross Jones, May 9. 

~New addresses. Winnifred Branch 
Paskerian (Mrs. Wayne H.), 5 War
ren St., Winchester, MA 01890. 

Judith Deacon Tartaglia (Mrs. Jo
seph E.), 42 Monroe Ave., Little Sil
ver, NJ 07739. 
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Lynn Guiler Armour (Mrs. Leslie 
J.), 544 W. Lake Ave., Rahway, NJ 
07065. 

Brenda Hall Acasio (Mrs. Andrew 
M., Jr.), 836 B Spruce Dr., Grand 
Forks A. F. B., ND 58203. 

Nancy Rugh Anderson (Mrs. Laird 
J., Jr.), RD 6, Kittanning, PA 16201. 

60 Next reunion: 1970 

Officers 
Arden Davis Melick .......... . 

president 
Gail Stadler Weber ........... . 

vice president 
Judith Waters Prochko ....... . 

secretary 
Gail Coates Vizzini ....... , ... . 

secretary 
Barbara Anderson Leach ...... . 

treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-Bl Constance Abell Voelkel 
(Mrs. Kenney R., Jr.) 
6127 Olympia 
Houston, TX 77027 
Bo-Ch Sara Anne Leon Olstead 
(Mrs. Gaylord R.) 
33 Gary Ave. 
Binghamton, NY 13905 
Cl-E Gail Eby Scott 
(Mrs. Charles S.) 
Junction House Apts., 
Pawlings Rd., RD 1 
Phoenixville, P A 19460 
F-Ha Susan Gerhardy Gebhardt 
(Mrs. Richard D.) 
4431 N. Wildwood Ave. 
Milwaukee, WI 532II 
He-Ko Elizabeth Stanley Thomas 
(Mrs. John P.) 
1205 Mimosa Lane 
Silver Springs, MD 20904 
Kr-Me Gail Sylvester Mullenniex 
(Mrs. Donald].) 
240 Ringwood Ave. 
Menlo Park, CA 94025 
Mi-Pu Patricia Pierce Loring 
(Mrs. Richard A.) 
TadmuckRd. 
Westford, MA 01886 
Ra-Se Lynne Meredith Ellis 
(Mrs. John Y.) 

156 Sproule Lane 
San Francisco, CA 94108 
Sh-Tr Mary Ellen Uibel Kraft 
(Mrs. Fred E.) 
601 Sherwood Ave. 
Gloucester, NJ 08030 
Tu-Z Carol Van Ness Mowder 
(Mrs. Ronald) 
17 Academy Rd. 
Morris Plains, NJ 07950 

Class notes. From correspondent 
Susan Gerhardy Gebhardt: Sorry to 
report that I misplaced notes from two 
girls so I will bring you up-to-date 
with their news. 

John and Rita de Genaro Hanigan 
are living in Webster, N.Y., after hav
ing lived in Florida and Ohio since 
1965. John is a quality control engi
neer for Zerox Corp. The Hanigans 
have two little girls, Sharon and Ka
thy. 

Dan and Jean Halliday Sughrue 
have a 17 foot sailboat and are mem
bers of the Nyack Yacht Club. Their 
children are Lynda Jean 3 and Wil
liam Francis 1 1/2. 

As for the Gebhardts, we now have 
twin boys in addition to Ricky who is 5 
1/2 years old. The enjoyment we have 
had from the twins far outweighs the 
work but, as you can imagine, there is 
never a dull moment. I found out two 
weeks before the birth that I was. to 
have twins. They came a month early 
and weighed 5 lb. 6 oz. and 5 lb. 1 oz. 

Keep the news coming so I will 
have more to report for the next issue. 

From correspondent Lynne Mere
dith Ellis: "We are expecting a visit 
from Gail Hewitt, Susie Hewitt 
Jones' sister. She writes that Wayne 
and Susie are selling their house and 
buying a new one (still in Clinton) 
with land down to the river and lots of 
work to be done. 

My sister, Jane '67, made the dean's 
list at Finch and won the Teachers' 
College Book award in June. She went 
to summer school for six weeks at Hof
stra and then spent the rest of the 
summer on the end of Long Island 
with our parents who were on vaca
tion from England. 

My husband has been reassigned to 



San Francisco's head office for a year 
and we are very pleased as it will give 
us almost two years on the west coasi. 
The news from Nigeria is shattering 
these days, and we feel completely 
helpless that there is nothing we can 
do for the starving Biafrans, and we 
greatly fear for the lives of our serv
ants and their families, as well as 
many friends and bank employees. 

We spent a fabulous summer on a 
ranch in Sonoma in the Valley of the 
Moon, made famous by Jack London. 
Now that you know we are settled for 
awhile at least, please write, even if it 
is only a few lines. I do get tired of 
padding out the Ra-Se column with 
Ellis news. There are many who have 
never written, including some of the 
most talkative gals of the class of 1960. 
What's happened?" 

Also from Lynn comes news that 
Herb and Carol Rudnick Soller are 
now living in a lovely town house in 
Mechanicsburg. Herb completed his 
tour of duty with the Air Force in June 
and is now practicing internal medi
cine in Harrisburg. 

From correspondent Mary Ellen 
Uibel Kraft: Susan Stevens Wid
mann wrote telling of the arrival of a 
son to join Debbie who is now 2 1/2. 
Susan's husband is now working in 
Stamford for Sievert Inc., makers of 
gas and outdoor cooking grills. How
ard is pleased about the change as this 
eliminates the commuting to New 
York every day. Susan sees Peggy 
Sterling Brewer quite often and re
ports that Peggy's children are John 4 
and William 11/2. 

Judith Tjaden Rising sent news for 
the first time since graduation. She 
transferred to Penn State from CCW 
and loved it there. After graduation 
from Penn State she worked as a 
commercial artist for two years in 
Philadelphia where she met Dave 
when he was a freshman at Jefferson 
Medical School. They were married in 
August 1964 and their first child, Jen
nifer, was ·born in October 1965. Dave 
interned at Akron City Hospital 
where Wendy Ann was born in July of 
1967. Dave is now a first year surgical 
resident. The Risings were expecting 

to go into the army in July for two 
years and then back to Akron for three 
more years of orthopedic surgery. 
They ancitipate it will be about six 
years before they will be able to settle 
down. Dave is from Chatham, N.J., 
and went to school with Carol Van 
Ness Mowder and Grace Schweitzer 
Lambert. Judy has heard from Lois 
Vorhees Thompson, who is now her 
cousin-in-law and reports that Lois 
has three children. 

I certainly enjoyed hearing from 
these two girls and wish more would 
return the pink sheets from Cresset. I 
haven't much to add about myself, 
except to say we are all well. Linda 
and Amy both celebrated birthdays in 
June and are now 6 and 3. I am seri
ously considering going back to school 
at nights this fall to work for my B.A. 
However I've also become active in 
P. T.A., and with substitute teaching 
I'm not sure if I will have the time. 

Directly to the office came the fol
lowing news from Karen Von den 
Deale Bortnick: "My husband, Paul, 
is now director of music for the Orle
ans regional school system here on 
Cape Cod, Our son, P.J., starts school 
in September." 

.... Marriages. Karen Truesdale Graff to 
Francis Alfred Thompson II, Apr. 27. 

..,. Births. Twins, William and Thomas, 
to Richard and Susan Gerhardy Geb
hardt, May 10. 

Peter to Howard and Susan Stevens 
Widmann, Dec. 31, 1967. 

~New addresses. Rita deGenaro Hani
gan (Mrs. John F.), 1012 Silvercrest 
Dr., Webster, NY 14580. 

Karen Graff Thompson (Mrs. Fran
cis A., II), 2117 Shorefield Rd., Whea
ton, MD 20902. 

Harriett Kaufmann Freedman 
(Mrs. Julian), 15 Stearns Rd., E. 
Brunswick, NJ 08816. 

Judith Powell Braun (Mrs. Carl 
L. ), 240 Glenbrook Rd., Stamford, CT 
06900. 

Marguerite Rowe Gresens (Mrs. 
David Y. ), 16 Overbrook Pl., Towan
da, NY 14151. 

Carol Rudnick Soller (Mrs. Her
bert I.), 31 Mallard Ct., Wesley Dr., 
Mechanicsburg, PA 17055. 

Karen Von den Deale Bortnick 
(Mrs. Paul), Stuart St., Brewster, MA 
02631. 

61 Next reunion: 1971 

Officers 
Karen McElroy Braker 

president 
Janice Auer Scrabis .......... . 

vice president 
Nancy Heimert Zabka ........ . 

secretary-treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-B Lois Arvidson Sack 
(Mrs. Bernhard A.) 
210 W. Byron Pl., Apt. 101 
King of Prussia, P A 19406 
C Barbara Bidwell 
215 E. Main St., Apt. 2-A 
Somerville, NJ 08876 
D-F Gail Donovan Massey 
(Mrs. K. Robert) 
13314 Carol 
Warren, MI 48090 
G-He Sally McKean Young 
(Mrs. Jerry A.) 
203 Coriell Ave. 
Fanwood, NJ 07023 
Hi-K Karen McElroy Braker 
(Mrs. Robert C.) 
379 Old Stage Rd. 
Spotswood, NJ 08884 
L-Mc Allwina Bloom Diniz 
(Mrs. Darcy) 
10201 Grosvenor Pl. 
Rockville, MD 20853 
M-N Need volunteer 
0-Sc Margaret Joyce Reed 
335 Bellvue Ave. 
Haddonfield, NJ 08033 
Se-T Joan Sandfort Swartz 
(Mrs. Howard) 
RD 1, Box 158 
Poland, NY 13431 
U-Z Joyce Fierro Velzy 
(Mrs. Robert A.) 
Stanwood Rd., RFD 1 
Mount Kisco, NY 10549 

Class notes. From correspondent 
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Barbara Bidwell: I received a short 
note from Bette Jane Creveling Wet
tach, which I believe is the first since 
we left CCW. After graduating, B.J. 
worked as a secretary in the art de
partment of an advertising agency. In 
June of' 63 she and Tom were mar
ried. The next three years were spent 
at Chapel Hill where Tom attended 
the University of North Carolina Law 
School. Upon their return to Pitts
burgh he passed the Pennsylvania bar 
and the U.S. Patent exam and Tom is 
pr~sently an associate with a patent 
firm in Pittsburgh. B.J. is no longer 
working but finds her freedom and 
home very enjoyable. 

Nancy Loewinger Canata's hus
band, Rich, is now safely home from 
his pilot duties in Vietnam. Their 
third child should be born by the time 
this Cresset is received and will join 
Corrine and Michael. 

My mailbox certainly does not over
flow with mail from my section. I'm 
sure you all enjoy reading Cresset, but 
wouldn't you like it more if there was 
more news from our class? Let's try a 
little harder for the next issue. 

From correspondent Sally McKean 
Young: A newsy letter from Helen 
McAleese Hartmann tells of Chuck's 
new job as general manager for Gen
eral Paper Corporation in Pittsburgh. 
This is quite a promotion and every
one is very proud of Chuck. While 
Helen is househunting you will find 
her temporary address in the proper 
category. 

A postcard from my roomy, Eileen 
Grace Haight showed the beach at 
Ocean City, Md., where they enjoyed 
a week of relaxing and beautiful 
weather. Jerry and I hope the Haights 
will have time to visit us before the 
peach season starts at their orchards. 

I saw Nancy Martens Van Buren 
while shopping. Nan and I have had a 
few conversations but have not been 
able to get our families together. 

Ann Watson Mangels and Bill are 
the parents of another boy, and this 
will bring pleasure to 2 1/2 year old 
John. 

Susan Fleming Lewis and her hus
band are expecting a baby this fall. 
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We regret to report that Loretta 
Neuberger Uhler has resigned as cor
respondent for the M-N category. She 
has been a faithful correspondent and 
we hope someone will volunteer to 
take Loretta's place. She did send the 
following news received from Sally 
Murphy Albano: "I'm sorry that I 
haven't been more communicative 
but life has been quite hectic. We 
moved into our home in New Jersey in 
August 1967 and just love the state. 
Most of the winter was spent arrang
ing and rearranging the house, not to 
mention awaiting the arrival of our 
latest addition in March. Elizabeth 
looks exactly like her sister Sarah, who 
will be 3 the end of June. Needless 
to say Michael and I are thrilled, and 
he doesn't mind being outnumbered. 
I've been planning to drive to Phila
delphia to see Sally Swan Jackson 
who is anxiously awaiting her first 
child. Sally stopped teaching in Janu
ary and has been shopping, sewing 
and painting the nursery for the stork. 
I heard from Nancy Schuetz Aurano 
at Christmas. She and Ben spent the 
holidays skiing at Aspen. 

I see or hear from Carol Rushforth 
Brown '60 quite frequently. She and 
Ken have three lovely girls, Kathy, 
Pam and Natalie. Kathy is off to 
school every day which gives Carol 
more free time to chase Pam 3 and 
Natalie 1 around the house. They 
have a lovely home in Framingham, 
Mass. 

I haven't seen Liz Joyce Hitchcock 
'59 for quite awhile but do know that 
she and Lee are still living in Acton, 
Mass. Alex, who is almost a year old 
now, seems to be enjoying big brother 
Jay's activity. 

I guess that's about all the room 
and news I have. I so enjoy reading all 
the news that I thought I might just as 
well add some.'' 

From correspondent Joyce Fierro 
Velzy: Lynn Von Deck Mance writes 
that she had an unexpected visit last 
fall from her roommate, Georgia 
Long Small, and had a great time 
catching up on the latest news of Cen
tenary. Lynn and David are proud 
parents of a baby boy which was de-

livered by way of hypnosis. Lynn re
ports that it was a wonderful experi
ence. The Mances have one other 
child, Christine Jean 3. 

Lynne Maylone Collins and I paid 
a visit to Carol Iannuzzi Dalldorf and 
had a wonderful evening hashing over 
our two years at CCW. We hope to 
get together very soon. 

I am sorry to report the sudden 
death of Marjorie Hinkel's father. 
Our sympathy is extended to the fami
ly. 

After almost six years, I left my job 
at Burroughs Wellcome. Commuting 
from our new home in Mount Kisco 
would be a bit too much and besides, I 
wanted to try my hand at being a full
time housewife. 

Sorry for the skimpy article, but I 
haven't heard from a single corre
spondent and since I haven't seen too 
many girls from our class, I can't even 
spice up my column. Come on, gals, 
let me hear from you. 

~Births. Elizabeth Tillson to Michael 
and Sally Murphy Albano, Mar. 2. 

Mark Edward to David and Lynn 
Von Deck Manse, Feb. 26. 

~New addresses. Linda Andersen 
Dobbs (Mrs. Joseph D.), Stone Fence 
Rd., Bernardsville, NJ 07924. 

Bette Jane Creveling W ettach 
(Mrs. Thomas), 1160 Pennsbury 
Blvd., N., Pittsburgh, PA 15205. 

Louise Kirschner Crawford (Mrs. 
Ronald L. ), 1604 Amherst St., Char
lottesville, VA 22901. 

Susan Lindner Humphries (Mrs. 
Robert H.), 1426 Adams Ave., Chey
enne, WY 8200 l. 

Helen McAleese Hartmann (Mrs. 
Charles B.), 217 Valley Dr., Pitts
burgh, PA 15215. 

Mary McDonough Mauerer (Mrs. 
Paul A.), 15W 664 59th St., Hinsdale, 
IL 60521. 

Nancy Nash Walker (Mrs. Thomas 
B.), 1338 Hampton Rd., Grosse 
Pointe, M I 48236. 

Marijean Schofield Emi (Mrs. F. 
Richard, Jr.), 1101 Irving Dr., 
Yardley, PA 19067. 



62 Next reunion: 1972 

Officers 
Lois Montana Kroll .... president 
Linda Van Winkle Watkins ..... 

vice president 
Martha Kemper Ferguson ..... . 

secretary 
Myrna Lustig Balsam ......... . 

Suzanne Stewart Krause 

Correspondents 
A-B Ann Bixler Eastlake 
(Mrs. David B.) 

secretary 

treasurer 

3460 Buford Highway, Apt. D-6 
Atlanta, GA 30329 
C Judith Colton Christensen 
(Mrs. G. Dano) 
14306 Park Manor Ter. 
Rockville, MD 20853 
D-E Barbara Cox 
Lost 
F-H Susan Duer Watrous 
(Mrs. Richard) 
Burcam Cir. 
Deep River, CT 06417 
I-K Carol Hays Gisburne 
(Mrs. Gene H.) 
6327 Sunny brook Ave. 
Flourtown, PA 19031 
L-Mc Myrna Lustig Balsam 
(Mrs. Stephen].) 
Box 74, 838th Tactical Hospital 

Forbes AFF Base, 
Topeka, KS 66620 
M Susan Magee Bashian 
(Mrs. George G., Jr.) 
125 Boulder Rd. 
Manhasset, NY 11030 
N-P Lois Montana Kroll 
(Mrs. Arnold H.) 
15 E. 91 St. 
New York, NY 10028 
Q-Sh Carole O'Shea Farrell 
(Mrs. James C.) 
149 Mountain Ave. 
Summit, NJ 07901 
Si-Z Linda Van Winkle Watkins 
(Mrs. Thomas, III) 
29364 Craw Dr. 
Selfridge AFB, MI 48045 

Class notes. From correspondent 

Carol Hays Gis burne: Arden J ost 
Hynd received her B.A. in sociology 
in 1965 and worked for J. Walter 
Thompson & Co. inN ew York. She 
did some graduate work in elementary 
education at Hunter College. In Sep
tember 1966 she married Lt. jg. 
Thomas F. Hynd and moved to Nor
folk, Va. Arden has seen Linda Snow 
Rawls and her sons Holman Jr. and 
Wesley Morgan. 

Leanne Keetch spent two years 
with the Peace Corps. She was at 
Black Sand Beach at Kalapana, island 
of Hawaii. She trained in Pepukeo 
and her training included Tagalog, 
the national language of Philippines, 
American-Asian relations, phys. ed., 
teaching skills and intense psychologi
cal situations. Theirs was a 12 hour 

class day, 6 days a week for 10 weeks. 
33 of their number passed and went to 
their permanent assignment in the 
Philippines. Lani was sent to Argao, a 
large town on the coast of the island of 
Cebu. There are lovely white beaches 
lined with coconut trees. The people 
are mostly coconut and banana farm
ers. Her first year Leanne taught regu
lar classes in the Central school; a 20 
mile bike ride from her house. This 
past year she traveled to two or three 
schools a week and gave all day semi
nars on teaching techniques to the 
teachers. There are 38 schools. in Ar
gao, many are a good hike away. Lani 
is also writing a paper for the Bureau 
of Public Schools on teaching English 
as a second language. And on top of 
all this she has a Brownie troop of 
adorable 8 and 9 year old girls. She 
wrote that she did not look forward to 

leaving this past June. 
Carolyn Jakob Knudsen wrote that 

she and Peter are living inN ew J er
sey. Peter was transferred to the Cher
ry Hill branch of Parke-Davis Phar
meceutical Co. Their boys are grow
ing fast; Lee Eric was 4 in July and 
Jay Brandt was 2 in June. 

The Gisburnes are all fine. We just 
added another female to our family. 
Not much help to Gene who is the 
boy's buyer for Strawbridge and 
Clothier. Debbie was 4 in July and 
Caren is 2 1/2. I am still working two 

evenings a week as a receptionist for a 
radiologist. 

From correspondent Lois Montana 
Kroll: I have not received any corre
spondence from any of the girls on my 

list in the past few years, the standard 
complaint from all of our class corre
spondents. Please try to drop a few 
lines at least once a year, as your cor
respondent has nothing to write un
less you do, and our space in Cresset 
appears absolutely blank as it did a 
few months back. I have spoken to 
and seen a number of girls from our 
class in the past few months. We are 
planning a party for the girls in the 
New York, New Jersey, Connecticut 
and Pennsylvania areas and are limit
ing it to 80 people, since we are not 
quite sure how many of the girls will 

respond. If we have a good attend
ance this year we will plan a much 
larger dinner reunion next year. 

Leni Finkelstein May and I have 
lunched together and spoken on the 
phone a number of times. She, Peter 
and little Jon are spending the sum
mer at a cottage on a small lake and 
are enjoying themselves. She writes 
she loves New York City madly, but 
the summer is the time to be away 
from the heat. They also spent a few 
days in Washington D.C., and had 
time to see Judy Colton Christensen 
quite a bit. Judy has an adorable little 
boy named Gregory. The Christen
sens and Mays got together for dinner 
and had a wonderful evening. A few 
months ago Betsy Goodson Van 
Winkle and Dan and Barbara 
Munsch McGuire had dinner at Leni 
and Peter's apartment in New York. 

Leni says that her little boy Jon is 2 
years old and quite a handful. 

Clara Breuer returned from her 
trip abroad in May. She had a fantas
tic time touring South Africa where 
she spent a few weeks in Cape Town 
and then in Italy, Spain, France and 
London. 

Ray and Susan Vipond Canova and 
baby Brad are living in Montclair and 
we see each other quite often. Brad 
and Alison have a great time playing 
together. 

Jim and Marjorie Macey Weidner 
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have moved to New York City and we 
are hoping to get together this fall. 
Marjie is working at Rockefeller Insti
tute several days a week. 

Barbara Leslie Demsey and Bob 
have moved to Ridgewood, N.J., and 
Meg Breure Burnham and I stopped 
in the day they moved to give them a 
hand. Meg flew from Minnesota for a 
week with Eddie and the newest addi
tion, James, who was born in May. 
Her husband, Bud, was on a business 
trip and Meg took advantage of the 
ti~e to show off her new son to his 
grandparents. 

We have rented a house in Stam
ford, Conn., for the summer, and are 
enjoying being away from the hustle 
and bustle of the city for a spell. Carol 
Penner DeFord and Frank are only 
about ten minutes from us up here 
and Carol and I are going to try to 
pick up on our tennis this summer so 
that the Krolls and DeFords can have 
some competitive matches. Carol told 
me that Pat Keville Crawsord, Tad 
and baby Tara are also living in Stam
ford. Carol and Frank are going to 
Boston for her roommate Abby Ha
zel's wedding to Gregor McGregor on 
August 3. Gregor is now in his third 
year of law at Harvard. 

Arnie, Alison, Charley (our Great 
Pyrenees puppy) and I are enjoying 
our summer. I am trying to improve . 
my golf and tennis games but do not 
seem to be doing very well. We will 
be returning to the city in September 
when Clara, Bobbi, Susie, Carol, 
Leni, Marjie and I will be in a mad 
scramble to organize the Centenary 
party for Saturday, October 26. I hope 
to see a good number of you girls 
there. 

Ill> Marriages. Polly Lou Smith to Ben 
Reed Goodwyn, Mar. 30. 

~!~>Births. Patricia Haig to Gene and 
Carol Hays Gisburne, June 29. 

James to Robert and Margaret 
Breuer Burnham, May 15. 

Ill> New addresses. Barbara Barnes 
Kenney (Mrs. Henry J.), Asheville 
Highway #7, Greenville, TN 37743. 
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Brenda Barrowclough Brodie 
(Mrs. H. Keith), 5810 Conway Rd., 
Bethesda, MD 20034. 

Margaret Bittel Collander (Mrs. 
James), 31 Midvale Dr., Springfield, 
NJ 07081. 

Elizabeth A. Burns, 27 Waterside 
Lane, West Hartford, CT 06107. 

Judith Chapman Joly (Mrs. Lucien 
Robert), 3 Redwood St., Thompson
ville, CT 06082. 

Anne Dennler Hardwick (Mrs. 
John H., Jr.), 3 Mitchell Pl., New 
York, NY 10017. 

Louise Durbin Hyder (Mrs. 0. 
Quentin), 210 Central Park S., New 
York, NY 10019. 

Barbara Elliot Zdziarski (Mrs. 
Richard T.), 547 Prospect St., Glen 
Rock, NJ 07452. 

Nancy Fisher Bogart (Mrs. Robert 
C.), 38 Elmwood Ave., Flemington, 
NJ 08822. 

Carol Flynn Garofalo (Mrs. James 
J. ), 186 Pinelynn Rd., Glen Rock, NJ 
07452. 

Carolyn Jakob Knudsen (Mrs. 
Peter K. ), 423 St. Johns Dr., Barclay 
Farm, ·Cherry Hill, NJ 08034. 

Linda Johnson Heinl (Mrs. Joseph 
L., III), 2734 Goddard Rd., Toledo, 
OH 43606. 

Barbara Leslie Demsey (Mrs. 
Robert H.), 640 Westbrook Rd., 
Ridgewood, NJ 07450. 

Susan McCune Bergman (Mrs. 
John G., Jr.), RR 2, Box 122, Lake
wood, NJ 08701. 

Marjorie Macey Weidner (Mrs. 
James), 80 East End Ave., Apt. 7-H, 
New York, NY 10028. 

Joanna Quanger Halak, (Mrs. 
George), 4506 Morga! St., Rockville, 
MD20853. 

Nancy Smith Ashby (Mrs. Thomas 
M. ), Apt. M-1, Clairmont Rd., Deca
tur, GA 30030. 

Polly Smith Goodwyn (Mrs. Ben 
R.), 3082 Valley Meadow Dr., #124, 
Dallas, TX 75220. 

Susan Vipond Canova (Mrs. Ray
mond P., Jr.), 240 Park St., Montclair, 
NJ 07042. 

Gael Weber Jaeger (Mrs. Frank 
W., Jr.), 24 Spruce St., Basking Ridge, 
NJ 07920. 

Elizabeth Wendel Dingledy (Mrs. 
Edward B.), Olympic Gardens Fairy
lands, Pembroke, Bermuda. 

Mary Yaeger Gaviriz (Mrs. Mig
uel), 269 Vermont Dr., Brick Town, 
NJ 08723. 

63 Next reunion: 1973 

Officers 
Karen Davis Price ..... president 
Sarah Greene Stehlik ......... . 

vice president 
Virginia Ahlbrandt . . . . . secretary 
Joan DeChant Sterrett ........ . 

treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-Bo Lois Adlman Gaillard 
(Mrs. George E., Jr.) 
12 Rockledge Rd. 
Hartsdale, NY 10530 
Br-Co Barbara Brewer Davis 
(Mrs. John T.) 
418 Righters Mill Rd. 
Gladwyne, PA 19035 
Cr-E Nancy Evans Breitling 
(Mrs. Peter M.) 
209 Pilgrim Lane 
Drexel Hill, PA 19026 
F -G Jane Eiby Heffernan 
(Mrs. Michael) 
378 Meadowbrook Lane 
West Haven, CT 06516 
H Susan Elberty Vernon 
(Mrs. Arthur E.) 
708 N. Main St. 
Orrville, OH 44667 
I-L Susan Gaillard Mills 
(Mrs. Michael L.) 
602-1 Fairview Ave. 
Takoma Park, MD 20012 
M-0 Dorothy Graham Wood 
(Mrs. W. Barton, III) 
36 Mountain Ave. 
Summit, NJ 07901 
P-R Katrina Rauch Bryant 
(Mrs. Stearns J., Jr.) 
612 Whalley Ave. 
New Haven, CT 06511 
S-T Jane Smith Hill 
(Mrs. Stephen L.) 
1020 W. 66 St. 
Kansas City, MO 64113 
V-Z Karen L. Weingartner 



213 N. Main St. 

North Wales, PA 19454 

Class notes. From correspondent Ka

trina Rauch Bryant: Linda Pettenger 

Meilan and Frank honeymooned in 

Bermuda. He is employed by Conk

lin, Rossant architects and city plan

ners, where he is an architect. 

The office received the following 

news from Cynthia King Ferraro: 

"My husband has been promoted to 

sales manager of the Genuine Parts 

Co., Buffalo, N.Y., so we have been 

transferred from Connecticut. Our big 

news is that we are expecting our first 

child in October." 
From correspondent Nancy Evans 

Breitling: Susan Morgan and I went 

to our reunion in May and it was fun 

to see some of the gals again. We 

loved all the new additions to the 

campus. Karen Cooke Devigne, Jane 

Eiby Heffernan and Betsy Mueller 

Wesson were all there in varying 

stages of pregnancy. 
I heard from Karen Hagmann Dey 

in the spring and she and Jim have 

two children now; Jimmy 2 and Kara 

l. This summer I met Laurie Kulp 

Gerhart '64 and her husband at a par

ty. She has twin boys, born in May, 

and they are adorable. 
Peter and I are happy to report we 

will be adding a new member to our 

family early in '69 and that Peter will 

be working for a law firm in Philadel

phia after our vacation is over. 

~Marriages. Faith F. Hyndman to 

John Wheeler Richards, May 4. 

Linda Ann Pettenger to Frank N. 

Meilan, May 19. 
Marlene· Van Valkenburg to R. 

Douglas Laws, May 3, 1968. 

~Births. James to James and Joann 

Holl Leswing, May 11. 

Mark the calendar 
for alumni day 
May 10,1969 

Scott Gardiner to Jeremy and Susan 

Hallaran McKenzie, July 21, 1967. 

~New addresses. Carol Brouwer 

Shroll (Mrs. C. J. ), 642 Abbie Lane 

SW, Wyoming, MI 49509. 
Patricia Hamilton Verba (Mrs. 

David R. ), 17112 Englewood, Allen 

Park, MI 48101. 
Susan Harris Stone (Mrs. Kice H.), 

1858 Williams Dr., Macon, GA 31201. 

Faith Hyndman Richards (Mrs. 

John W.), 7720B Stenton Ave., Apt. 

105, Philadelphia, PA 19118. 
Cynthia King Ferraro (Mrs. Joseph 

A.), 1910 Sheridan Dr., Kenmore, NY 

14223. 
Carol Knapp Hart (Mrs. William), 

20 Christopher St., Hackettstown, NJ 

07840. 
Linda Pettenger Meilan (Mrs. 

Frank N. ), 118 Pierrepont St., Brook

lyn, NY ll20l. 
Kathleen H. Sickle, Pleasant Grove 

Rd., Long Valley, NJ 07853. 
Karen L. Vanderbeck, 3061 Edwin 

Ave., Fort Lee, NJ 07024. 
Marlene VanValkenburg Laws 

(Mrs. R. Douglas), 95 N. Broadway, 

White Plains, NY 10603. 

Carolyn Walker Rohlen (Mrs. Karl 

V., Jr.), 3107 Moon Hill Dr., North

brook, IL 60062. 

64 Fifth reunion: 1969 

Officers 
Joan Niles ............ president 

Grey lin Reeves Goodson ...... . 
vice president 

Susan Keep Sinclair .... secretary 

Helen Volkwein Moore ....... . 
treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-B Roberta Banay Kelley 
(Mrs. Thomas J.) 
307 Clinton St. 
Brooklyn, NY 11231 
C-D Leslie J. Boodell 

1500 Lake Shore Drive 

Chicago, IL 60610 
E-Go Carroll Bowling Old 

(Mrs. John P.) 
718 E. Harwood St. 

Orlando, FL 32803 
Gr-H Sharon Drab Richardson 

(Mrs. Frank) 
3303 Circle Hill Road 
Alexandria, VA 22305 
I-Le Patricia Ebert 
305 Reserve St. 
Boonton, NJ 07005 
Li-N Mary Jean Hayes 

2828 Webster, Apt. 3 
San Francisco, CA 94123 

0-R Marsha Hughes Richards 

(Mrs. Kenneth) 
1104 Wallace Ave. 
Opelika, AL 36801 
S-Sp Diane Siciliano Rushton 

(Mrs. Stewart, Jr.) 
415 East 85th St., Apt. 3-B 
New York, NY 10028 

St-V Susan Rinker 
938 Crawford St. 
Bethlehem, Pa. 18017 
W -Z Sandra Whitney 
Schermerhorn 
(Mrs. C. Frederick) 
375 Riverside Drive, Apt. 5-F 

New York, NY 10025 

Class notes. From correspondent 

Roberta Banay Kelly: Sue Freihofer 

and Laurie Forbes live in a nearby 

apartment in Cambridge so I have a 

chance to talk to them from time to 

time. Sandy Sargent, Sue and Laurie 

have rented a house in Marblehead 

for the summer. Sandy is quite active 

as treasurer in the newly formed Bos

ton area CCW Alumni group. 

I received a letter from Marilyn 

Bankart Tucker. She was all excited 

because she and Tommy were head

ing up north again after two years in 

Florida. Tommy will be attending 

Temple Medical School. 
My husband, Tom, just graduated 

from Harvard Law School and we are 

spending the summer in Europe. Ex

actly what we'll be doing in the fall is 

up in the air. We're still waiting to 

hear from the Draft Board. 
From correspondent Diane Sicili

ano Rushton: Way back in April, I 

had a letter from Patricia Slater 

Smith telling me of her marriage May 

6, 1967. She had been working as a 

secretary in Newton, N.J., but 

planned to retire by June l. 
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Kathy Munshower sent me a note 
telling me about her future wedding 
plans. She planned to live in Fair 
Haven and continue as a legal secre
tary. 

Linda Kuebler Fox and Gary are 
busy settling in their new home in 
Easton, Pa. Little Laura Anne will be 
a year old in September. 

Sharon Dalton Sanders and her 
husband spent two weeks in Canada 
during July. Their baby was a year old 
in July. Sharon told me she went to 
the marriage of Eleanor Haines Hall 
in June. There she saw Judy Lennox 
Winer and her husband. Judy is ex
pecting her second child in Decem
ber. Sharon also received a letter from 
Marty Young Olsen who was married 
in February. The Olsens expected to 
move to the New York areas from San 
Francisco in September so Kent can 
begin postgraduate studies at N.Y. U. 

Sue Schenkel is spending the sum
mer in Barcelona, Spain, where she 
has been a summer missionary with 
Worldwide European Fellowship. In 
the fall she will teach kindergarten for 
her second year. 

I graduated from Columbia in June 
and began working as a physical ther
apist at the New York Hospital at 
Cornell Medical Center and am en
joying the work immensely. 

To the office came the following 
news items: Janet Gunzelman gradu
ated from N.Y.U. in 1967 and is now 
spending a year at Barnes Hospital, 
St. Louis, interning for dietetics. Janet 
expects to finish in Feb. 1969. 

Louise W oHf Clark is still living in 
Wilton and loves it. The Clarks were 
in the process of painting the inside of 
the house and were trying to pick up 
the courage enough to tackle wallpa
pering. 

/Jit> Marriages. Sauura Earlene Back tc 
Kenneth M. De Cew, June l. Virginia 
Bach Applegate '59, was matron of 
honor for her sister. Cynthia Coe 
Hasenkamp and Marilyn Hess 
Brackin were bridesmaids. 

Eleanor S. Haines to Allan Hall, 
June 22. 

Kathryn Munshower to Gordon 
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Deas, Aug. 24. 
Patricia Slater to Charles Smith, 

May 6, 1967. 

/jii>Births. Steven Miles, 5lb. 9 oz., to 
Martin and Patricia Holcombe 
Fritsch, June 20. 

David to Steven and Judy Lennox 
Winer, Aug. 22. 

/Jit> New addresses. Sandra Bach De 
Cew (Mrs. Kenneth M.), 131 Darby 
Pl., Apt. 1, San Bruno, CA 94066. 

Marilyn Bankart Tucker (Mrs. 
Thomas W., II), 7212 Drexelbrook 
Dr., Drexel Hill, PA 19026. 

Catherine S. Fick, 2313 Chestnut 
St., Camp Hill, PA 17011. 

Chloe C. Griffin, 629 E. Meyer 
Blvd., Kansas City, MO 64131. 

Eleanor Haines Hall (Mrs. Allan), 
1039 Commonwealth Ave., Brighton, 
MA 02135. 

Athalia Klose Lanahan (Mrs. Rich
ard G.), 7928 Lakecrest Dr., Green
belt, MD 20770. 

Linda Kuebler Fox (Mrs. Gary F.), 
1421 Cottage St., Easton, PA 18042. 

Bernice Lipkin Carpel (Mrs. Alan 
S. ), Stevenson Ter., Apt. 533, Phila
delphia, PA 19120. 

Susan McCarty Mast (Mrs. Kent 
E.), D-5 2263 Coronet Way, N. W., 
Atlanta, GA 30318. 

Patricia McGrath Ellis (Mrs. Rob
ertS.), 228 N. Riding Dr., North Ride 
ing, Moorestown, NJ 08057. 

Sandra Sargent, 90 Pickney St., 
Boston, MA 02ll4. 

Suzanne Sisco Stephens (Mrs. Wil
liam C.), RD 2, Peaceable St., Ballston 
Spa., NY 12020. 

Patricia Slater Smith (Mrs. 
Charles), RD 2, Box 258, Newton, NJ 
07860. 

Diane Sweet Rumsey (Mrs. Bron
son C., Jr.), 1205 Polo Club, 3131 E. 
Alameda Ave., Denver, CO 80209. 

Judith A. White, 7 Dorchester 
Lane, Riverside, CT 06878. 

Carole Witham Schmutzer (Mrs. 
Robert, III), 2415 Terwood Rd., Hun
tingdon Valley, PA 19006. 

65 Next reunion: 1970 

Officers 
Mary Ellen Jewett ..... president 
Marin W admond ............ . 

vice president 
Joan Stinchfield ....... secretary 
Elizabeth Whiting Tuohig ..... . 

treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-Bo Patricia Clauss Adams 
(Mrs. JohnS.) 
2 Linden Circle, RD l 
Macungie, PA 18062 
Br-C Barbara Anderson Huenink 
(Mrs. Peter G.) 
International School of Brussels 
Brussels 17, Belgium 
D-F Karin Beck 
Box307 
Westport, CT 06881 
G-He Ellen Gillespie Nissen 
(Mrs. Jerry H.) 
837 Trombley Rd. 
Grosse Pointe Park, M I 48236 
Hi-K Paula Fitts Scott 
(Mrs. Joseph R., Jr.) 
Middlesex School 
Concord, MA 01742 
L-Ma Barbara Fleming Zobel 
(Mrs. Peter) 
34-35 76 St., Apt. 6-I 
Jackson Heights, NY ll372 
Me-Po Jean Robbie 
Belle Haven 
Greenwich, CT 06830 
Pr-So Marguerite Roller 
509 Parkview Dr. 
Wynnewood, PA 19096 
St-V Frances Rose 
358 Turtleback Rd. 
New Canaan, CT 06840 
W-Z Nancy Winkel Lynch 
(Mrs. Roger M.) 
1299 Palmer Ave. 
Larchmont, NY 10538 

Class Notes. From correspondent Pat 
Clauss Adams: Robert and Suzanne 
Benham Murch went to St. Louis af
ter their marriage on June 5, 1967, 
and Bob started with the Loretto Hil
ton Repertory Theater there. In 
March of this year their son was born 
and in April they moved to New York. 

Vivian Barchielli was married in 
June to Alejandro P. Bulgheroni Alen. 



The marriage took place in a chapel in 

the hills of the Province of Cordoba 

where they have a summer home. 

From there they went to Iguazu Falls 

for their honeymoon. Vivian's hus

band, who has his master's in engi

neering, took two courses in petrole

um at the beginning of the year in 

Texas. Since he is in the oil business, 

they are going to Comodoro Rivada

via (that's where the oil fields are), so 

he can attain the practical experience 

that is required in his field. After that 

they will return to Buenos Aires where 

he will enter the administrative part 

of the company. Since Vivian has re

turned to Argentina she has been 

teaching kindergarten at the Ameri

can School. She has really enjoyed her 

job but will have to take a leave of 

absence since she does not plan to 

continue working. 

As for me, I became a mother on 

February 27, 1967. Peter John is now 

20 months old, blue eyed, red haired 

and a little devil. That's the news for 

now. Send in your notes so we can 

keep the news flowing. 
From correspondent Marguerite 

Roller: Congratulations to Suzanne 

Sale on her graduation "with distinc

tion" from Cornell University-New 

York Hospital School of Nursing. She 

plans to begin work this fall in the 

Washington, D.C., Arlington, Va., 

area after she has taken her New York 

State Licensing Boards. 
Martha Russum and Alice Frank

lin are exploring the west by car this 

summer. Martha has also made plans 

to move into the city of Chicago for 

the coming school year. 

On September 1, I hope to receive 

my B.S. degree from Penn State, then 

I'm off to the University of Delaware 

to begin graduate studies in elementa

ry education with an emphasis in in

structional TV. I'm really looking 

forward to this challenge and then 

finally to teaching and becoming in

volved with instructional TV. 

From correspondent Nancy Winkel 

Lynch: I have seen Eileen Ottinger 

Leard, as she is living home while her 

husband Ralph is serving his time in 

the army at Ft. Dix, N.J. Eileen is 

expecting her first baby next Febru

ary. 
Tommy and Sue Walker Coker are 

having a ball traveling through Ger

many and the surrounding areas while 

Tom is stationed overseas. 

David and Lynda Johnson Mc

Cormick have bought a house in 

Greenville, Del., and seem to be very 

busy homemakers. 
I have quit work as of July 1 and am 

enjoying myself greatly as a house

wife. 
The following news came directly 

to the alumni office: Susan Beals was 

married on June 15 to John Adlum 

Sargent from Washington, D.C. After 

a brief honeymoon and a few days of 

final organization they left for San 

Diego where they are to be in training 

for the Peace Corps for two months. 

After that they expect to go to Jamaica 

for two years. 
Kathy Knowlton West's husband is 

a lieutenant in the air force and is sta

tioned in Watertown where they ex

pect to be for another year. Kathy 

taught until the end of the school year 

but is now playing housewife. 
Laurie Durbin Clement's husband 

has entered a training program in 

Wilmington after spending two years 

in DuPont's Circleville, Ohio, plant. 

While in Ohio, Laurie was able to 

transfer from Western Reserve U ni

versity to Ohio State and thus finish 

her B.A. in sociology. 
Jerry and Ellen Gillespie Nissen 

moved into their new home in July. 

Since moving, Ellen has become 

friendly with Suzie Sisman Decker 

'60 and several other CCW alumni. 

While in Jamaica in February, Ellen 

met the parents of Gloria Gioia' 68 

and heard all about the latest activi

ties. 

Sue Goldthwaite Graham's hus

band, Al, is in Tufts Dental School at 

the present time and Sue is working in 

an oral surgeon's office and enjoying 

the secretarial work as well as assist

ing. 
Christina Kelley Ritchie's husband 

graduated from Yale in 1967 and will 

be in Naval Supply School in Athens, 

Ga., until Christmas. Then? 

Suzanne Sale Di Carlo will begin 

work with the Arlington County, Va., 

Health Department in September. 

Greg returns to the Georgetown U ni

versity School of Medicine in Septem

ber also. 
Marin W admond Mixon's husband 

is a pilot for Trans Caribbean Airways 

and they are expecting to go to Ha

waii as a temporary base. 

Joan Stinchfield spent the July 4 

weekend at the home of Dorothy 

Wilkens, in Sea Girt, and in August, 

Susie Dennison '64 was Dorothy's 

guest for a weekend. Susie, Dorothy 

and their escorts attended the Christ

mas in August ball at the governor's 

mansion in Sea Girt. Their photo ap

peared in the Star-Ledger the next 

day. Also attending the ball and Doro

thy's cocktail party was Karen Hag

mann Dey '63 and her husband, Jim. 

Jack and Pauline Herrmann Wright 

'62 were also there. Dorothy attended 

the president's reception and ball at 

CCW in May and talked with Gwen 

Luff. And during the summer, Doro

thy had the pleasant surprise of seeing 

and talking with Kit Winslow and 

Mary McGee at the Turf charity ball 

which was at the clubhouse at Mon

mouth Park Race Track. 

,.._Marriages. Susan Beals to John Ad

lum Sargent, June 15. 
Vivian Barchielli to Alejandro P. 

Bulgheroni Alen, June 29. 

Sue Davis Golthwaite to Alfred 

Harrison Graham, June l. 
Christina Kelley to Edwin Winter 

Ritchie, Jr., June l. 
Kathrina Conde Knowlton to John 

Franklin West, III, May 25. 
Mary E. McKelvey to Robert D. 

Stevenson, June 8. 
Nancy Marple Rice to Bernard J. 

Kalfon, July 13. 
Suzanne Sale to Gregory Paul Di 

Carlo, July 27. Helene Mueller was 

maid of honor and Francis Rose was 

among the guests. 
Marin Wadmond to Charles M. 

Mixon, July 27. Linda Fogel was one 

of the bridesmaids. 

,.._Births. Jeffrey Paul to Paul and Eliza-
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beth Anderson Edgerton, April. No 
date given. 

Daniel Gordon to Robert and Suz
anne Benham Murch, Mar. 3. 

Michael Wilson to Stephen and 
Ruth-Ellen Filkens Page, June 16. 

~New addresses. Vivian Barchielli 
Bulgheroni Alen (Mrs. Alejandro P. ), 
cjo Mr. and Mrs. A. A. Barchielli, 
Riviera Indarte 634, Martinez, Buenos 
Aires, Argentina. 

Suzanne Benham Murch (Mrs. 
Robert G.), 316 W. 84 St., New York, 
NY 10024. 

Edith Buehler, 354 E. 83 St., New 
Y ark, NY 10028. 

Edith Chapman Von Seelen (Mrs. 
George J. ), 908 Army Rd., Baltimore, 
MD21204. 

Valery Dieffenbach Curtis (Mrs. 
Zay B., III), 1104 Friendship Lane, 
Cherry Hill, NJ 08034. 

Laurie Durbin Clement (Mrs. Wil
liam G.), 2312 Taggart Ct., Wilming
ton, DE 19803. 

Elizabeth Frank, 3446 Buford 
Highway, Apt. A-ll, Atlanta, GA 
30329. 

Ellen Gillespie Nissen (Mrs. Jerry 
H.), 837 Trombley Rd., Grosse Point 
Park, MI 48236. 

Sue Goldthwaite Graham (Mrs. 
Alfred H.), 4 Parkvale Ave., Apt. 2, 
Allston, MA 02134. 

Holly Henry Schultz (Mrs. Jon C.), 
2727 39th Ave., San Francisco, CA 
94116. 

Barbara Kauffman Drager (Mrs. 
James M.), 1407 Ariola Dr., Gulf 
Breeze, FL 32561. 

Christina Kelley Ritchie (Mrs. 
Edwin W., Jr.), Callaway Gardens, 
Apt. E-3, 2360 W. Broad St., Athens, 
GA 30601. 

Kathrina Knowlton We.st (Mrs. 
John F., III), Box 84, Dryhill AFB, 
USAF, Watertown, NY 13601. 

Susan Latham Klein (Mrs. Ken
neth M. ), 123 W. Division St., Itasca, 
IL 60143. 

Nancy Marple Kalfon (Mrs. Ber
nard J. ), 61 Linden St., Apt. C-1, 
Hackensack, NJ 07601. 

Nancy McKelvey Stevenson (Mrs. 
Robert D.), 30 Greenleaf St., Boston, 
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MA02115. 
Suzanne Richey, 213 Onyx St., 

Balboa Island, CA 92662. 
Suzanne Sale Di Carlo (Mrs. Gre

gory P. ), 1315 N. Ode St., Apt. 124, 
Arlington, VA 22209. 

Ellen A. Siegel, 150 E. 18 St., New 
YorK:, NY 10003. 

Alice Vilsack Peterman (Mrs. 
Lance G.), 631 Maryland Ave., Pitts
burgh, PA 15232. 

Marin Wadmond Mixon (Mrs. 
Charles M., Jr.), 9 Sherman Ave., 
Summit, NJ 07901. 

66 Third reunion: 1969 

Officers 
Elizabeth Hurley ...... president 
Leslie Myers ...... vice president 
Colette Worth Jones .......... . 

secretary 
Lynn Amos ........... treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-Bi Ann Bastian 
440 Cochran Rd. 
Pittsburgh, PA 15228 
Bo-Co Terri Holmes 
32 Carroll St. 
Falmouth, ME 04105 
Cr-Fe Sherlene Lang 
Vernon Lane 
Morrisville, PA 19068 
Fi-Ha Jane Plishner Hollis 
(Mrs. Dudley) 
Radnor Rd. 
Shelly Bay, Bermuda 
He-J Susan Sears 
4071 South West 31St. 
Des Moines, IA 50321 
K-L Nancy Spence 
885 Easton Rd., Apt. 6B-3 
Glenside, PA 19038 
Me-N Barbara Sperry Patterson 
(Mrs. Thomas) 
709 W. 169 St., Apt. G 
New York, NY 10032 
0-Sc Lynn Taylor Gee 
(Mrs. Barry S.) 
1007 Sierra Vista Dr. 
Prescott, AZ 86301 
Se-To Linda L. Warner 
4475 S. Downing 
Englewood, CO 80110 

Tr-Z Donna Webb 
70 Great Hills Rd. 
Short Hills, NJ 07078 

Class notes. From correspondent Ter
ri Ann Holmes: Centenary scores 
again. This time with Lafayette, when 
Sydney Clark married John Waller. 
Late in June they moved to their new 
home. From the description it sounds 
wonderful - a three bedroom colo
nial style ranch. 

Other matrimonial news comes 
from Mary Ellen Copes. Her letter 
came from Iceland where she was vis
iting her fiance, Ensign Robert H. 
Smith III. Bob is a native of southern 
California and graduated from Occi
dental College where he was a mem
ber of Phi Gamma Delta fraternity. 
Plans are being made for a wedding 
this winter. Until then Mary Ellen will 
be living with her family in Brook
landville, Md. 

As of June, I have moved to North 
Conway, N.H., where I am working as 
an assistant buyer at Carroll Reed's 
Ski Shop. It's a fascinating job and I 
find the mountain atmosphere great. 
Before I had been here a week, I ran 
into Dean Orr and his family who 
were vacationing in the White Moun
tains. The following day Diane Foster 
'67 came into the shop and this gave 
me an opportunity to catch up on the 
latest CCW news. Please send your 
news to my home address in Maine. 

From correspondent Nancy 
Spence: Class news is getting scant. 
What's happening to all of our 
classmates? 

I received a letter from Bunny Fer
rer. She has one more year of nursing 
at Emory University in Atlanta, Ga. 
During the summer she stayed at her 
Atlanta apartment and worked at the 
hospital on the maternity ward. She 
really enjoys her work. 

Recent news from Janie Bauer 
Harris reveals that she and Buzz have 
an apartment in Michigan where he is 
in the coast guard. Janie presently 
works for a lawyer in town and notes 
that it is very interesting. A new addi
tion to their family is a Beagle dog. 

Through Michigan came news that 



Lynn Reilly and her sister traveled 
through Europe this summer. I'm sure 
they will have lots of stories to tell. 

Susie Cox '67, my third year 
roommate at CCW became engaged 
in June to a guy from home. I'm so 
happy for her. 

After graduating from Centenary 
with a B.S. degree in May and Abing
ton Memorial Hospital in June with a 
medical technology certification, I 
took a trip with a friend from home to 
Miami and Nassau. I was hoping to 
see Bunny in Miami, but wouldn't 
you know it, she was staying in Atlan
ta. My vacation, however, was tre
mendous. Twelve days of relaxation. 
In Nassau we visited with Jan Reeves 
'68, who works at a fabulous place 

Centenary Chair 

Black Arm Chair-Maple Arms 
$37.95 
Boston Rocker 
$37.95 
Thumb Back side chair 
$19.95 
f.o.b. Gardner, Mass. 
Express Collect 
Four to six weeks delivery 

Checks should be made 
payable to: 

Centenary College for Women 
and addressed to: 

J. Edwin Huey 
Bookstore Manager 
Centenary College for Women 
Hackettstown, N.J. 07840 

called "The Bootlegger." If you are 
ever inN assau, don't hesitate to go 
there. A trip to Cape Cod and then 
New Hampshire will bring me to Sep
tember and on the 4th I'll be back to 
work at Abington Hospital. My time 
will be spent in the chemistry labora
tory performing routine and special 
blood tests. I really enjoy the work 
and it will be good to start working. 

Once again I will end in a plea for 
more correspondence from you. 

From correspondent Lynn Taylor 
Gee: Susan Rosenthal graduated 
from Finch College in June and is 
spending the summer in Europe. This 
fall she will be teaching 6th grade at 
Mamaroneck Central School. 

My husband recently received or
ders from the air force to go to the 
Panama Canal Zone for a tour of 18 
months. I will stay with my in-laws in 
Prescott, Ariz., until I can join him. 
We loved our stay in Phoenix and plan 
to make it our permanent home when 
he is out of the service in two years. I 
have been working in Goodyear, 
Ariz., and loved my job. I was secre
tary to the production manager and 
was involved in quite a bit of person
nel work for I was in charge of 70 line 
girls and 40 men. The work was varied 
and the experience was terrific. 

My roommate Marianne Mc
Laughlin Ford was recently married 
and she and John are making their 
home in Pittsburgh. Marianne is 
working in a children's shop and 
seems to love it. 

Margot Hill, my other roommate, 
has been working at a day school in 
Philadelphia, teaching kindergarten. 
Margot roomed with Meg Donnelly 
but will have to make other plans now 
that Meg is married. 

Lynn Austin Barber returned to 
Wells College and graduated with a 
degree in Spanish. 

The office received the following: 
Elizabeth Bowne Dittman is now liv
ing in California. Her husband is sta
tioned on a destroyer in San Diego. 

Meg Donnelly Brubaker is teach
ing school in one of Philadelphia's 
child care centers. Her husband is 
with the U.S. Air Force at \1cGuire 

A.F.B., N.J. 
Sandra Falconer will be graduating 

from Bethany College in December. 
Her last role in the drama department 
there will be the part of Blanche Du
bois in" Streetcar Named Desire." 
Future plans include graduate school 
in either English or dramatic arts. 
Sandy recently became a member of 
Alpha Psi Omega, a national theater 
fraternity. 

Nancy Heaton Kobelt is employed 
as media director of T. Jefferson 
Wright Associates, an advertising 
agency. She and Len raise quarter 
horses on the side and have just 
bought acreage in Indiana, which is 
now clearing, and they will soon build 
there. 

Liz Hurley stopped by at the office 
in August. She graduated in May from 
Cedar Crest College with a major in 
political science and certified to teach 
in secondary education social studies. 
September will find Liz teaching ju
nior and senior high school in north
ern New Jersey. She spent a lazy 
summer at Green Pond with her fami
ly but did manage to spend weekends 
with friends. 

Susan Mottershead Disston' s hus
band hails from Palos Verdes, Calif. 
He graduated in June from Trinity 
College and is employed by Drexel, 
Harriman and Ripley of Philadelphia 
and New York. 

Linda Opici will be student teach
ing at Columbia University from Sep
tember 1968 until January 1969. 
Columbia has an experimental eie
mentary school, Agnes Russell, and 
Mills College of Education in New 
York City has selected Linda to place 
her in this wonderful advanced school 
to participate and enrich her skills. 

Richard and Laura Samford Armi
tage met while she was at Centenary. 
Elizabeth Bowne Dittmann intro
duced them and, believe it or not, the 
Dittmanns now live in the same house 
as the Armitages in San Diego. Laura 
graduated in June from Mills College 
of Education. Her husband is an en
sign in the navy. 

Judy Shaw was graduated cum 
laude in June from Boston University 
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and left for the Morrison Rehabilita
tion Center in San Francisco for three 
months assignment as an occupational 
therapist. Congratulations, Judy. 

~Marriages. Susan Adams to Hunsdon 
Cary III, June 14. 

Sydney Ann Clark to John William 
Waller, Nov. 18, 1967. 

Margaret Donnelly to Peter P. 
Brubaker, June 29. Margot Hill, 
Nancy Tasket and Gail Scherrer were 
bridesmaids. 

J acalyn C. Frost to Peter D. Ka
menstein, June 22. 

Nancy Hallman Heaton to Leon
ard P. Kobelt, April13. 

Susan E. Heilig to Robert S. Persh
ing, April12. 

Claire Iwatsu to Duncan F. Sibley, 
June 22. 

Marianne McLaughlin to John 
Martin Ford, Jan. 27. 

Susan L. Mottershead to Morris 
Disston, June 8. 

Polly W. Pentecost to Alan F. 
Hughes, June 22. 

Laura A. Samford to Richard L. 
Armitage, Aprill5. 

11o- New addresses. Susan Adams Cary 
(Mrs. Hun_?son, III), 113 N. Laburn
um, Apt. 2, Richmond, VA 23223. 

Lynne Austin Barber (Mrs. Ste
phen L.), 8 Duffield Ct., Towson, MD 
21204. 

Jean Baldwin, 320 South St., Mor
ristown, NJ 07960. 

Jane Bauer Harris (Mrs. Elliott), 
429 E. Spruce St., Sault St. Marie, MI 
49783. 

Elizabeth Bowne Dittmann (Mrs. 
Harry G.), 4368 Claremont Mesa 
Blvd., San Diego, CA 92117. 

Nancy Boyce, Apt. IF, 4608 Decar
ie Blvd., Montreal29, Quebec, Can. 

Sydney Clark Waller, Indian Hill 
Rd., Northford, CT 06472. 

Diane Conrad Jacobsen (Mrs. 
Christian K. ), Kanes Lane, Halesite, 
Huntington, NY 11743. 

Margaret Donnelly Brubaker 
(Mrs. Peter P. ), 8460 Jackson St., Phil
adelphia, PA 19136. 

J acalyn Frost .Kamenstein (Mrs. 
Peter D.), 47 Davis Ave., Apt. 2D, 
White Plains, NY 10605. 
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Nancy Heaton .Kobelt (Mrs. Leon
ard P. ), 4305 Shady Villa Dr., Apt. 39, 
Louisville, KY 40219. 

Susan Heilig Fershing (Mrs. Rob
ert S.), 125 Northfield Ave., (B4-11) 
West Orange, NJ 07052. 

J oelle Horowitz, Barbizon Hotel 
for Women, Lexington Ave. & E 63 
St., New York, NY 10021. 

Claire Iwatsu Sibley (Mrs. Duncan 
F.), 76 S. Adalaide Ave., Highland 
Park, NJ 08904. 

Beverly Jones Willis (Mrs. Charles 
E., III), U.S. Naval Radio Station (T), 
Cutler, East Machias, ME 04630. 

Marianne McLaughlin Ford (Mrs. 
John M.), 111 W. 8 St., Pittsburgh, PA 
15215. 

Susan Mottershead Disston (Mrs. 
Morris), 330 E 33 St., New York, NY 
10016. 

Polly Pentecost Hughes (Mrs. Alan 
F.), 307 Amy Ct., Shillington, PA 
19607. 

Laura Samford Armitage (Mrs. 
Richard L. ), 4368 Clairemont, Mesa 
Blvd., Apt. 62, San Diego, CA 92117. 

Susan M. Wallace, 379 Marlbor
ough St., Apt. 5, Boston, MA 02115. 

Barbara Ann Widmaier (Mrs. Kin
sley), RD 1, Flanders, NJ 07836. 

Collette Worth Jones (Mrs. Ed
mund R. ), c/o Fred Worth, Jr., Ark 
Rd., Medford, NJ 08055. 

67 Next reunion: 1970 

Officers 
Sandra Calhoun ....... president 
.Katherine McCarty .......... . 

vice president 
Sharon Hanafee . . . . . . . secretary 
Christine Carlisle ............ . 

Correspondents 
A-Bl Dale Balser 
780 Main St. 
Lynnfield, MA 01940 
Bo-Cl Carol Bower 
206 Mohawk Dr. 

treasurer 

W. Hartford, CT 06117 
Co-E Colleen Coleman 
Ill Yantacaw Brook Rd. 
Upper Montclair, NJ 07043 

F-Ha Debra Fellabom 
310 Friendship Dr. 
Paoli, PA 19301 
He-Ke Christine Fuller 
27 Harbor Ave. 
Marblehead, MA 01945 
Kl-Mc Linda Jacobson 
Turtle Rd. 
Morristown, NJ 07960 
M-Pe Nancy Neill 
5 Overlook Way 
Winchester, MA 01890 
Pi-Sh Christina Wetherell 
115 Pine St. 
Garden City, NY 11530 
Sm-T Barbara Wohlgemuth 
180 E. 71 St. 
Indianapolis, IN 46220 
U-Z Mary Wolfe 
4306 Chestnut St. 
Bethesda, MD 20014 

Class notes. From correspondent 
Dale Balser: I recently became en
gaged to Robert C. Delaney of Wake
field, Mass. No definite wedding plans 
have been made as Bob is still in 
school, but we have tentatively set the 
time as August 1969. 

From correspondent Mary Wolfe: 
Some of the news I have is rather old, 
but it is the latest and best that I have. 

Ellen Zieler is an executive secre
tary for one of the oldest insurance 
agencies in the United States, Fair
field and Ellis. She also spends time 
modeling for a photographer- hav
ing appeared in various newspapers 
and magazines around the Boston 
area, modeling clothes and also ap
pearing in commercial advertise
ments. 

Candi Whitaker has tentatively set 
her wedding date for June 1969. She is 
excited about her job teaching men
tally retarded children at the Vineland 
unit of the American Institute for 
Mental Studies. Candi is taking two 
night courses a week during the win
ter and going full time to summer 
school to accumulate credits. 

Linda Rankin, Candi' s roommate, 
was married in December. Lois Stal
ford and Sally Baird were at the wed
ding and Candi says they look great. 

A note from Beth Van Nest around 



the holidays mentioned a trip to Ari
zona to visit her brother and his wife 
who were stationed at Fort Huachuca. 

Lynn Youngblood loves the U ni-
versity of Washington. She pledged Pi 
Beta Phi and was very happy with it. 
Lynn had lunch with Liz Nesbitt one 
day and wishes more easterners would 
go west to school. She says the way of 
life is so casual and easy going -such 
a relaxed atmosphere. 

Early in the fall I went to Sea Girt, 
N.J., for the wedding of Leslie Naylor 
'66 to Lt. DonN elson. He's a West 
Point graduate and they are stationed 
in Frankfort, Germany, and having a 
wonderful time taking trips all over 
Europe. Small world department -
Evi Walter Allen is her next door 

neighbor. 
As for my news, I am entering my 

second year at the University of Mary
land, majoring in elementary educa
tion. Early this spring a busload of 
Centenary early childhood education 
students came down to Maryland with 
Dr. DeLano to see the campus nursery 
school. We had lunch together and I 
was able to catch up on the CCW 
news. 

Some of you might be interested to 
hear that my former roommate, Mary 
Burrows Webber, is now in Taiwan, 
traveling with her husband, Carl. He 
is in the navy, stationed officially in 
San Diego, but spends most of his 
time on board ship. Mary is going to 
school in San Diego. Her last grades 
were a 4.0, yet she finds time to travel 
over to Japan to meet Carl and see the 
Philippines, Japan and Taiwan. The 
Webbers hope to be stationed in the 
midwest soon. 

I had a surprise phone call from 
Marty Stone who was in Washington 
this spring visiting one of her friends 
from the University of Wisconsin. 

That's my news for now. Please 
write. 

The following news came to the 
a! umni office: Jane Meredith made 
the dean's list at Finch and won the 
Teachers' College book award. 

Jane Watson is working at B. Alt
man & Co. and living inN ew York 
City with four girls from Colby Junior 

College. 

..... Marriages. Carolyn Wells Brownell 
to G. Derek Black, June 8. Susan 
Wardle Simpson '66 and Susan 
Cooke were bridesmaids. 

Susan Campbell Chidsey to Doug
las G. LaPasta, June 1.'5. 

Betty G. Clark to Robert F. John
ston, Mar. 30. 

Therese Como to Paul Tribadeau, 
Aug. No date given. 

Melissa Norton Hewens toTer
ence A. Dalton, June 29. 

Courtney L. Ingalls to Lee Roy 
Herrington, June 22. 

Linda Grace Knapp to John W. 
Caison, Jr., June 8. 

Carol Ann Kriebel to John Kell, 
Mar. 16. 

Margaret F. Mitchell to Jerome C. 
Mitchell, June 22. 

Gail Maxwell Oliver to James 
Kennedy Langan, June 15. 

Elizabeth A. Porter to Thomas J. 
LaForge, June 21. Deborah Wynne 
and Judith Snyder were in the wed
ding party. 

Elizabeth Van Nest to Jeffrey C. 
Basham, June 22. 

ill> New addresses. Carole AI bone, 29 
Fairway Dr., Newark, DE 1971!. 

Carolyn Brownell Black (Mrs. G. 
Derek), Box 34, Far Hills, NJ 07931. 

Mary Burrows Webber .(Mrs. Carl 
M. ), 1633 Santa Anita, Apt. F, San 
Diego, CA 92111. 

Catherine Calpin Hodge (Mrs. 
James C.), 313 S. 18 St., Philadelphia, 
PA 19103. 

Susan Chidsey LaPasta (Mrs. 
Douglas G.), 24 J oralemon St., Apt. 
142, Brooklyn, NY 11201. 

Betty Clark Johnston (Mrs. Robert 
F.), 241 Elm St., Montpelier, VT 
05602. 

Melissa Hewens Dalton (Mrs. 
Terence A.), 1201 11th St., Wichita 
Falls, TX 76301. 

Courtney Ingalls Herrington (Mrs. 
Lee Roy), 21800 Lake Rd., Rocky 
River, OH 44116. 

Linda Jacobson, Turtle Rd., Mor
ristown, NJ 07960. 

Linda Knapp Galson (Mrs. John 
W., Jr.), 430 Browning Rd., G. C. 8, 
Bellmawr, NJ 08030. 

Carol Kriebel Kell (Mrs. John), 
4101 Connecticut Ave., NW, Wash
ington, DC 20008. 

Diana Lawrence McLaughlin 
(Mrs. Michael S.), 800 Scenic High
way, Apt. 25, Pensacola, FL 32503. 

Barbara Leighton, 411 Toland Dr., 
Ft. Washington, PA 19034. 

Margaret Mitchell Mitchell (Mrs. 
Jerome C.), BC House, 48 Lake Ave., 
Apt. 7, Woburn, MA 01801. 

Gail Oliver Langan (Mrs. James 
K.), The Brook House, 44 Washington 
St., Brookline, MA 02146. 

Linda Rankin Eckman (Mrs. John 
D.), 816 S. Freden Cir., SW, Apt. 1, 
East Point, GA 30044. 

Marianne Straayer, 6 Seville Way, 
San Mateo, CA 94402. 

Elizabeth Van Nest Basham (Mrs. 
Jeffrey C.), 5426 N. Morgan St., Apt. 
406, Alexandria, VA 22312. 

Amanda Woodard, 3621 Browns
boro Rd., Louisville, KY 40207. 

68 First reunion: 1969 

Officers 
Susan Decker ......... president 
Deborah Decker ... vice president 
Sara Jane Coons . . . . . . . secretary 
Susan Ford ............ treasurer 

Correspondents 
A-B Barbara Brown 
154 Pinelyn Rd. 
Glen Rock NJ 07 452 
C-De Elise Brown 
33.5 Readington Rd. 
Somerville, NJ 08876 
Do-FLynn Farrell 
3 Fulton Pl. 
W. Hartford, CT 06107 
G-He Kristen Frederick 
15 Crumite Rd. 
Loudonville, NY 12211 
Hi-K Carolyn Jones 
25 Haws Lane 
Philadelphia, PA 19118 
L-Me Jane Fleming 
194 7 Acorn Lane 
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Abington, PA 19001 
Mi-Pa Parke Simpson 
123 Briarwood Pl. 
Lynchburg, VA 24503 
Pe-Sc Lee Norton 
86 Bay State Rd. 
Boston, MA 02215 
Se-T Suzanne Leppien 
30 Sheffield Rd. 
Summit, NJ 07901 
V -Z Kathleen Tintle 
335 Union Ave. 
Bloomingdale, NJ 07403 

Class notes. From correspondent 
Elise Brown: I haven't heard from 
many of the girls in my section but 
will pass on what I have heard from 
girls who write to me. 

Steph Berger is working at a travel 
agency in Honolulu and is keeping up 
her tennis talents. She is all set to en
ter USC in September. 

Lynn Farrell finally heard from the 
University of Denver and will be in 
the mile high city in September. Her 
roommate, Margret Snyder, is sum
mering in La Jolla, Calif., but will 
move to New York in the fall. She 
would like to go to Katie Gibbs for a 
year and then land a job. 

Barbara Clark is with me at Time 
Inc., in New York. She and Sandy 
Calhoun just moved into their apart
ment in the city. I'm in the merchan
dising department of Fortune maga
zine and Barb is in personnel. It's like 
old home week when we bump into 
Ginny Niesz in the elevator and Kim 
Hudson stops in for an interview. Sue 
Clark and Sa'ndy Dempsey also have 
a new apartment. Sue is with News
week and Sandy works for Reeves 
Brothers. 

Linda Stiner and Lee Norton are 
having a ball in their apartment in 
Boston. Away from Clarence and Mr. 
Shaw, and doing her own cooking, 
Linda claims to have ridden herself of 
ten pounds. 

Candy Neumann is enjoying the 
shore at Mantoloking, N. J., and will 
enter Monmouth College this fall. 

Ronnie and Lee Good Hurford's 
wedding in Princeton was a lovely one 
and a good chance to see the CCW 
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girls again. My old roomie Perrin 
Dulany was there. She is going to 
summer school and will be teaching 
this fall. 

Not much else in the news depart
ment except for my own August en
gagement. Frank Capozza and I plan 
a June wedding. 

The following news came from a 
correspondent who omitted her 
name: Jeri Roseth Hinnant is living 
in South Carolina while her husband 
is attending law school at the Univer
sity there. 

Lee Norton is living with Linda 
Stiner in Boston. Ellamae Cobb, 
Courtney Ivey, Parke Simpson and 
Lynn Hornor have been a few of the 
visitors. Lee is working at WRKO ra
dio station in Boston. Linda is with 
Merrill Lynch, Pierce, Fenner & 
Smith. Jan Widdowson is working at 
Howard Johnson's for the summer 
and is quite a frequent visitor at Lee 
and Linda's. 

~Marriages. Leslie Ellen Brown to 
John B. Loehmann, Sept. 9, 1967. 

Sarah Carter to Charles LeFlore 
West, June 14. Sarah and Charles are 
spending the summer in Skagway, 
Alaska, managing the Klondike Hotel. 
He will enter Stanford University 
graduate school in September and 
Sarah will continue her education in 
California. 

Cynthia Frinzi to Gary Stanley 
Figore, June 8. Barbara Hawkins, 
Ruthann Wagner and Mary Lee 
Thomasson were bridesmaids. 

Laurinda Lee Good to Ronald 
Owen Hurford, June 22. 

Susan Alice Green to Douglas L. 
Taylor, June 6. 

Martha Todd Hoadley to Jeffrey 
Chapin Clark, Mar. 23. 

Dorothy Lois Patten to William R. 
Hyde, II, June 29. 

M. Virginia McCulloh to James F. 
Foley, Jr., June 22. 

Jane Craig Morris to B. Mason 
Bowen, Jr., Jan. 13. 

Christina Tymer to Nicholas 
D'Amato, Jr., June 8. 

Gretchen A. Yaun to Alan Willi, 
Mar. 24. 

~New addresses. Nancy Arnold, 283 
Greens Farms Rd., Greens Farms, CT 
06436. 

Ruselyn Bagott Champi (Mrs. 
Samuel F., Jr.), 57 Fairview Dr., Bask
ing Ridge, NJ 07920. 

Sarah Carter West (Mrs. Charles 
L.), Berkshire Rd., Gates Mills, OH 
44040. 

Cynthia Frinzi Figore (Mrs. Gary 
E.), 1303 Northampton St., Easton, 
PA 18042. 

Laurinda Good Hurford (Mrs. 
Ronald), Winsor Castle, Apt. M-6, 
Dorchester Dr., Cranbury, NJ 08512. 

Susan Green Taylor (Mrs. Douglas 
L. ), 102 Pine St., Platts burgh, NY 
12901. 

Martha Hoadley Clark (Mrs. Jef
frey C.), c/o F. R. Hoadley, Jr., 41 
Brookside Dr., Hamden, CT 06517. 

Virginia McCulloh Foley (Mrs. 
James F., Jr.), Box 68, Stuyvesant 
Ave., Rye, NY 10580. 

Jane Morris Bowen (Mrs. B. Ma
son, Jr.), 9998 Clarks burg Rd., Eden, 
NY 14057. 

Lee Norton, 86 Bay Rd., Boston, 
MA 02215. 

Dorothy Patten Hyde (Mrs. Wil
liam R., II), 70 Royal Ct., Wayne, NJ 
07470. 

Linda Stiner, 86 Bay Rd., Boston, 
MA 02215. 

Christina Tyrner D' Amato (Mrs. 
Nicholas, Jr.) 583 Mt. Prospect Ave., 
Newark, NJ 07104. 

Mark the calendar 
for alumni day 
May 10,1969 



Centenary Alumni Association Officers 

Committee Chairmen 

Advance Giving . 
Annual Giving Fund 
Alumni Day Reunion 

Alumni-Student Relations 

Nominating Committee 
Reunion Classes . 
Vanguard 

Beatrice F. Keller '25 

Mrs. John F. Harvey (Mary Jane Shaw '47) 

. Evelyn H. Klebe '55 
Lesley I. Lorenzen '58 

Mrs. Edward Perazone Jr. (Elizabeth Davis '51) 

Mrs. Harry L. Kanoff (Esther Kass '42) 

Mrs. Lloyd C. Beall Jr. (Elaine Braun '37) 
Grace Lewis '43 

Chapter Presidents 

Bergen-Passaic .. 
Boston. 
Cleveland. 
Fairfield 
Nassau 
Monmouth-Ocean . 
North Jersey .. 
Philadelphia. 
Somerset Hills 
\V estchester .. 

Staff 

Editor. 
Class Notes Editor . 
Literary Adviser. 

National Past Presidents 

Mrs. Haynes H. Fellows 
(Madeleine Day '12) 

Mrs. Louie H. Robertson 
(Marjorie Miller '12) 

William H. Bacheler '07 

Mrs. Roderick M. Warren 
(Jean Eaton '25) 

Mrs. H. Bullock Acker 
(Helen Bullock '21) 

Mrs. Roger H. Cilley 
(Louise Bowne '39C) 

. .. Mrs. Robert Barry (Joyce 'Tietjen '55) 

Mrs. Edward E. Madden (M. Sue Smalley '62) 
Harriet E. Veale · 62 

..... Mrs. Stewart Marshall (Edith Bolte' 42) 

... Mrs. Joseph V. Gelo (Helen Graeber' 49) 
Dorothy L. Wilkens '65 

. . Mrs. Phillip T. Mudge (Diane Decker '54) 

Mrs. Robert E. Neducsin (Anne Fowler '55) 

Mrs. Harold R. Burdge Jr. (Sandra Garrard '58) 

Mrs. Frank J. Claydon Jr. (Carolyn Cline '56) 

. ..... Stefan George 
. Mrs. Dorothy Kay 
Mrs. Rheta George 

Mrs. Arthur L. Davis 
(Bernice Spies '31C) 

Mrs. Stewart Marshall 
(Edith Bolte '42) 

Mrs. J. Calvin Lang 
(Dorothy Davenport '36C) 

Mrs. Virginia G. Hook 
(Virginia George '44) 

Grace Lewis · 43 
Mrs. Albert Brodeur 

(Barbara Martin '47) 

Member of the American Alumni Council 

Mrs. George W. Hoffman Jr. 
(Constance Koss '37C) 
president 

Mrs. R. J. McCune 
(Shirley Wilson '50) 
first vice president 

Mrs. Stevan Saltzman 
Carole Hinkle '56E) 
second vice president 

Miss Karen F. Nelson 
·53, recording secretary 

Mrs. Alfred Dellicker 
(Wanda Ruehle '46) 
corresponding secretary 



Freshman arrives 

Hawaii students arrive: Judson Betts, director of admissions, greets the Honolulu 
freshman contigent September 8 at the front gate. He is shaking hands with Mer
edith Moore. At his left is Deborah Dobbins, at his right Tiare Richert. The Ori
entation Committee membe.r looking on, at far left, is Kathy Daley '69 and far 
right, Gail Ritchie '69. 

Freshman picnic: The freshman class was just moved in September 8. With it 
was picnic time - their first campus meal. Orientation Committee members, at 
left are Robin Lewis '69 and Beverly Howe '69. The freshmen at right are Rhoda 
Cleveland (Bucks County, Pa.) and Supanvadee Choomduang (Bangkok, Thia
land). 

Beanies appear: Beanies made their appearance the day the freshman class ar
rived, September 8, at the evening picnic sponsored by the Orientation Commit
tee. From left are Hackettstown day students Sabine Scheithauer and Pamela 
Duncan. Classes started September 16. 

Enrollment for the 95th academic year is 677 -
with 376 freshmen, 297 seniors and 4 third-year 
students, representing the largest enrollment to 
date. 

Of the 376 freshmen 355 are resident and 21 day 
students, of the 297 seniors 290 are resident and 7 
day students. 

Centenary students come from 31 states, the 
District of Columbia and 8 fQreign countries. 

The states are Alabama, California, Colorado, 
Connecticut, Delaware, Florida, Hawaii, Illinois, 
Indiana, Iowa, Kentucky, Louisiana,.Maine, Mary
land, Massachusetts. 

Michigan, Minnesota, Missouri, New Jersey, 
New York, North Carolina, Ohio, Pennsylvania, 
Rhode Island, South Carolina, Tennessee, Texas, 
Virginia, Washington, West Virginia, Wisconsin. 

The foreign countries are Belgium, Brazil, Cana
da, Guatemala, Japan, Panama, Thailand, Turkey. 

ID' s help: Id badges aid everyone to know where freshmen 
come from. Nancy Crawford '69, a member of the Orientation 
Committee, presents freshman.Frances Keith (Baltimore, Md.) 
with her Id badge in the front parlor of the Seay Administration 
Building September 8, the day the freshman class arrived. 



Recent news from 

Name ------------------------- Class-------
first maiden married 

Current address ____________________________________________________ _ 

city state zip code 

Date ----------------------

Approximate date you received November 1968 Cresset 

Please use this tear out sheet and send it to your class correspondent. You will find your correspond

ent's name and address in your class notes. If you have no class correspondent send your news di

rectly to the Centenary Alumni Office, Centenary College for Women, Hackettstown, N.J. 07840. 
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Student power: Seniors break the ice with the freshmen during the annual icebreaker in Reeves. Gail 

Quan, center, of New York City was selected by lot to represent the incoming class and break the ice 

September 13 with Cynthia Knapp, left, of Cohasset, Mass., senior class president, and Elaine Tuttle 

of New Rochelle, N. Y., senior vice president and ~tudent adviser to the freshman class. Each fresh

man drew a piece of chewing gum except Gail, who picked a piece of cardboard wrapped like gum. 

Faculty and staff are go-getters 
A number of faculty and staff dur

ing summer vacation were elected or 

appointed to new positions or earned 

new degrees or were newly married. 

Two of them this fall opened series of 

events. 
Dr. Edward W. Seay, president of 

the college, was elected vice president 

of the New Jersey College Fund Asso

ciation in June during the annual 

meeting of the association at Caldwell 

College. 
President Seay was also reappoint

ed to a four-year term on the New Jer

sey State Scholarship Commission by 

Gov. Richard J. Hughes l~st June. 
This is President Seay' s fourth con

secutive appointment to the commis

sion, the first being in 1959 for a one

year term. The other terms were for 

four years. 

The eighth president of the college, 

Dr. Seay opened the Sunday evening 

convocation series September 22 in 

Whitney Chapel with a talk on "This 
I Believe." 

This was the fourth president's 

convocation in the history of the col

lege. 
President Seay will also give the 

March 6 charter day address and close 

the chapel series -with a talk May 8. 

Orr 

William Orr, dean of the chapel, 

opened the Thursday morning chapel 

series September I9 by discussing 
"The Capacity to Wonder." 

Mr. Orr is also scheduled for the 

May I chapel. 

Roach and Riggle 

Dr. L. Bruce Roach, chairman of 
the division of humanities and former 

chairman of the English department, 

is teaching courses in speech as well as 

English this year. Robert Riggle, Eng

lish instructor, replaces Dr. Roach as 
chairman of the English department. 

In the speech department Dr. 
Roach replaces Mrs. Virginia Doer

flinger, whose husband was trans

ferred to Pennsylvania. His courses 
are fundamentals of voice and speech 

and discussion and parliamentary 

procedure. 
In the English department he con

tinues to teach development of the 

modern novel. 

Parrish 

Lewis T. Parrrsh, chairman of the 

division of natural science and mathe

matics, earned his second master's 

degree, an M.A. in biology, last sum
mer from Appalachian State Universi

ty, Boone, N. C., where he received 

his B.S. 
His first master's degree, an M. Ed., 

was from the University of North 

Carolina, where he studied under a 

National Science Foundation scholar

ship program. 

Losi 

Mrs. Mary Ann Losi, secretarial 

studies instructor, received an M.A. 

degree in business edcation from Ri

der College, Trenton, N.J., during 

commencement exercises September 

6. 
A B.A. graduate of Rider College in 

1965, she taught business education at 

Central High School in Trenton, be

fore joining the Centenary faculty in 

1967. 
Mrs. Losi, the former Mary Aim 

DeGrandis, is now the wife of Maxim 

Losi, English instructor. 

Rutledge 

Miss Abbie Rutledge, physical edu~ 

cation, was a visiting member of the 

9 



San Jose State College (Calif.) faculty 
for the 1968 summer sessions. 

She taught a graduate course -
three approaches to motor learning (a 
psychological approach) -for the 
July 9-19 session. 

Others 

In addition to the Losis, three oth
ers from the Centenary family were 
married over the summer, two to each 
other. 

Miss Princie Maphet, secretarial 
studies, became the bride of Raymond 
Young, head of repairs. 
Richard Cohen, biology, was mar

ried to Miss Linda Reiner of Union, 
N.J., a June graduate of Newark State 
College. 

Library acquires 
several mementos 

When she died at Sunny Shores Vil
las in Florida, found among the effects 
of Mrs. Olivia Kavanaugh Smith 
Maskiell '10 were mementos of her 
life of Centenary. 

These materials were sent to the 
college where they now are a part of 
the Centenariana room collection in 
the library. 

Included is her yearbook, Hack 
1910. From the same year are her 
June 8 commencement program and a 
program of an open meeting May 14 
of Whitney Lyceum, a literary society. 
On the program are fastened two gold 
fraternity pins, one of her father, the 
Rev. A. S. Kavanaugh '81, the other of 
her husband, the Rev. W. B. Maskiell 
ex '11. 

Also there is a copy of the Dioko
sophian song along with Mrs. Mas
kiell' s study schedule. She was taking 
English, Virgil, American history, Bi
ble and elocution. 

She had been living at the St. Pe
tersburg Methodist Home. J. H. Un
derwood, superintendent, sent the 
memorabilia. 
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All faiths to speak in chapel 
Students will have the opportunity 

of hearing the viewpoints of all reli
gions in this year's series of chapel 
programs, said Dr. Edward W. Seay, 
president of the college. 

Fourteen off-campus speakers and 
12 faculty, staff and student programs 
make up the 1968-69 calendar. 

Off campus 

Guest speakers for the first semester 
include William F. B. Rodda, trustee 
of the college and minister of the 
Morrow Memorial Methodist Church, 
Maplewood, N. J., November 21; 
James I. McCord, president of Prince
ton Theological Seminary, Princeton, 
N.J., December 5; Roger K. Swanson, 
pastor of Trinity Methodist Church, 
Hackettstown, N.J., will lead the 
Methodist convenant service, January 
9. 

Speakers earlier in the year were 
Moses A. Knott Jr. of the American 
Bible Society in New York City, Sep
tember 26; John A. Limberakis, pastor 
of the Greek Orthodox Church of the 
Annunciation, Cranston, R.I., Octo
ber 10; Maurice Kirshenbaum, rabbi 
of the Jewish Center of Sussex Coun
ty, Newton, N.J., held a Jewish wor
ship service October 17; James B. 
O'Hara, associate pastor of the Cathe
dral of Mary Our Queen, Baltimore, 
Md., October 24. 

George F. Harkins, assistant to the 
president of the Lutheran Church in 
America, New York City, October 31; 
Stephen Bielen, pastor of St. Mary's 
Church of the Assumption, Hacketts
town, N.J., conducted a Roman Cath
olic mass November 14. 

Scheduled for the second semester 
are James Ford, Lutheran chaplain of 
West Point Military Academy, West 
Point, N.Y., January 30; George Bean, 
rector of St. Luke's Church, Mont
clair, N.J., will present the Episcopal 
liturgy of the Lord's supper, February 
13; Victor R. Yanitelli, president of St. 
Peter's College, Jersey City, N.J., 
February 20; Constantine Costello, 

pastor of Holy Cross Eastern Ortho
dox Church, Great Meadows, N.J., 
will conduct the Eastern Orthodox 
divine rite, April10; Avraham Soltes, 
rabbi of Temple Emanuel, Great 
Neck, N.Y., April24. 

On campus 

The following faculty, staff and 
student programs are scheduled. 
Edward W. Seay, president of the col
lege, charter day speaker, March 6 
and closing chapel speaker, May 8; 
Raymond F. Devery, social science, 
February 27; William M. Orr, dean of 
the chapel, May 1. 

Mr. Orr opened the chapel series 
September 19; Walter C. Goodell, 
associate director of admissions, spoke 
October 3. 

Student participating chapels are 
Christmas choral program, Chapel 
Choir, December 12; religious dance 
program, February 6; "What Is Your 
Religious I.Q. ?" March 13; Easter 
choral program, Chapel Choir, March 
20; religious dramas, April17. 

"Why I Am a ... Catholic, Jew, 
Protestant" took place November 7. 

Reunion Classes 
for 

Alumni Day 
May 10,1969 

are 

55th .................... 1914 
50th .................... 1919 
45th .................... 1924 
40th .................... 1929 
35th .................... 1934 
30th .................... 1939 
25th .................... 1944 
20th .................... 1949 
15th .................... 1954 
lOth .................... 1959 
5th .................... 1964 
3rd ................... 1966 
lst .................... 1968 



Allen}. Wall Henry W. Deibel Mrs. Rose J. Jamieson 

Dr. Seay's appointments complete staff 
Appointments made by Dr. Edward 

W. Seay, president of the college, dur
ing the summer number three faculty, 
a librarian, a secretary and a residence 
counselor. 

Allen}. WallofGarfield, N.J., is 
an English instructor. 

Since last January Mr. Wall had 
been teaching at Garfield High School 

where he concluded his service in 
July. A native of Hackensack, he has 

also taught in New Jersey high schools 
at Somerville, Rockaway, Passaic and 
Ridgewood. 

His book of three poems, "When 

Death Calls," was published this year 

by Vermont Stovepipe Press. He is 
now completing work on a book of 

100 poems. 
Mr. Wall attended Georgetown 

University and graduated from the 
University of Richmond in 1964 with 
a B.A. degree in English. His M.A. in 

1966 is from Fairleigh Dickinson Uni

versity where he is continuing gradu
ate work. He has also studied at the 
University of Iowa on a full assistant
ship in dramatics and has taken sum

mer sessions in English at Wroxton 
College, England. 

During the summer of 1965 Mr. 

Wall had an assistantship at the 
Breadloaf Writers' Conference (Vt.) 

and two summers later acted profes
sionally with the Schaffner Players 

(Quincy, Ill.). 
He is a past vice president of the 

National Newman Club Federation. 
Henry W. Deibel of Hackettstown, 

N.J., is now a full-time instructor of 
mathematics. 

Mr. Deibel has been a part-time 
instructor at the college since 1963 as 
well as teaching at Hackettstown 
High School since 1960. His full-time 
appointment resulted from increased 

enrollment and expansion of the 
mathematics department. 

Previously Mr. Deibel taught in 
high schools at Lyndhurst and Mid

land Park. 
A native of Plymouth, Pa., he was 

graduated from nearby Wilkes Col
lege in 1956 with a B.S. degree. He 

has taken graduate work at Montclair 

State College for four years under the 

National Science Foundation summer 
institute programs. 

His memberships include New Jer
sey Education Association and N a
tiona! Council of Teachers of Mathe
matics. 

Mrs. Rose J. Jamieson of Phillips

burg, N.J., is teaching clothing and 
foods, an addition to the home eco
nomics department. 

Since last November Mrs. Jamieson 
had been the Warren County 4-H 
Club agent in the extension service of 
Rutgers University. Previously she 
served as home service adviser for 

Northwest Jersey Nat ural Gas, Inc. 

and Public Service Electric and Gas 
Co. 

She was graduated from Albright 
College, Reading, Pa., in 1963 with a 
B.S. degree in home economics and 
has done graduate study at Seton Hall 

University. 
Her memberships include the New 

Jersey 4-H Agents Association and the 
Phillipsburg area Jayceetes. 

Mrs. Jamieson is the former Rose 
Jane Quigley of Manville. 

Mrs. Charlotte A. Orgain of Hack

ettstown, N.J., is the circulation and 
reserve book librarian, replacing Mrs. 
Gladys Cool, who retired in May after 
lO years of service. 

A native of Greenville, Miss., Mrs. 
Orgain is a former resident of Mont

clair, N.J. Since' 1958 she has been a 
volunteer worker at the Montclair Art 
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Mrs. Aurora Reis 

Museum, continuing her work there 
after moving to Hackettstown. She 
has been lecturing on the American 
Indian collection at the museum and 
taking these lectures with artifacts 
into public and private schools in Es
sex County. 

Mrs. Orgain is a sustaining member 
of the Junior League of Montclair and 
has held various offices in PT As. Cur
rently she serves as vice president of 
the Central School PTA, Independ
ence Township. 

She is an alumna of Centenary. 
Mrs. Aurora Reis of Sparta, N.J., is 

a secretary in the office of admissions. 
The former Aurora Garete of Portu

gal, she is an alumna of the University 
of Lisbon and attended Nancy Taylor 
Secretarial School, New York City. 

She has served as a secretary at 
Western Electric Co., Kearney, N.J., 
and until 1966 as translator and inter
preter at Products, Concepts Re
search, Sparta. 

Her memberships include the 
League of Women Voters and the 
Sparta PTA, of which she is a pastsec
retary. 

Miss Bessie Thomas of Hacketts
town, N.J., is residence counselor of 
Anderson Hall, replacing Mrs. Doro
thy Smith, who has retired. 

Miss Thomas has served l .. e college 
as a receptionist since 1953. Before 
coming to Centenary she was a sales-
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Miss Bessie Thomas 

lady in W. 0. Davis' fabric store, 
Nutley, N.J. 

Born in Jackson Valley, she was 
educated in Warren County schools 
and was graduated from a merchan
dising school in New York City. 

Hack '68 garners A 
in national contest 

Hack 1968,'' college yearbook, was 
awarded the score of A in the 18th 
annual competihon of National 
School Yearbook Association, Mem
phis, Tenn. 

This is the sixth excellent rating the 
yearbook has won from N SYA since 
1961, the other two being Bs (good). 

Staff officers for the book were Su
san Henry (Rydal, Pa. ), editor; Bar
bara Montgomery (Birchrunville, 
Pa. ), associate editor; Marsha N a gur
ney (Crainhem, Belgium), business 
manager. 

Photography was by Howard Ni
per, college photographer. Advisers 
were Stefan George (director of public 
relations-alumni services), business 
adviser, and Mrs. Rheta George 
(director of public information), liter
ary adviser. American Yearbook 
Company, Hannibal, Mo., represent
ed by Lou Esposito (Succasunna), 
published the book. 

Little Theater 
sets program 

American 'playwrights will com
mand the Little Theater at the college 
this season: Thornton Wilder's "Our 
Town" opening November 20, Ten
nessee Williams' "A Streetcar Named 
Desire" March 19 and Peter de Vries 
and Joseph Fields' "The Tunnel of 
Love" May 7. Each show will open on 
Wednesday and play through Satur
day. 

"Choosing a season at any theater is 
a matter of balance," said Little Thea
ter director, John Babington. "A sea
son of all one kind of play or plays 
from only one era of theater can be 
deadly. I think we have a good bal
ance with this selection - an Ameri
can classic, a post W odd War II dra
ma and a modern comedy. Also the 
plays provide excellent parts for wo
men. This is no small consideration at 
a school such as Centenary." 

"Our Town," a Pulitzer prize
winner, has probably been done by 
more theater groups, more times, than 
any other play by an American, ex
plained Mr. Babington. Laurens 
Moore, a candidate for an Obie (Off
Broadway award) for playing the role 
of the Stage Manager, will be the 
Stage Manager for the Centenary 
production. 

"A Streetcar Named Desire" is one 
of Williams' better-known plays. Mar
lon Brando made a name for himself 
in this play. 

"Tunnel of Love," written first as a 
novel by Peter de Vries and then 
changed to play form by de Vries and 
Joseph Field, is a comedy. Set in the 
home of a childless Westport, Conn., 
artist and his wife, the plot deals with 
the orthodox and the unorthodox 
methods of adopting a baby. 

In addition to the main produc
tions, the Little Theater will present a 
bill of student directed one-act plays 
December 11 and 12. The one acts are 
free. The audiences will be invited to 
comment after each of the two per
formances. 



Theater symbol is redesigned 
Traditional tragicomic masks, sym

bol of the Little Theater for the past 

four years, have undergone a needed 

face lifting, said John Babington, 

director. The new Little Thea

ter/Delta Psi Omega emblem shown 

above was designed by Dr. James 

Gwynne of the art department last 

spring for use by the theater begin

ning with the 1968-69 season. 

Speaking for Peter Phillips, Little 

Theater's assistant director; Nita 

Angeletti '69, president of Delta Psi 

Omega (national dramatic fraternity), 

and for himself, Mr. Babington said, 

"The new emblem met with our ap

proval at once. To begin with, it was 

unique. We particularly wanted to get 

a:way from the prosaic theater mask 

symbols in favor of one that would be 

distinctly ours. 
"Secondly, we were especially 

pleased because the silhouette figures 

incorporate all the vital functionaries 

of the theater. We are grateful to Dr. 

Gwynne for catching the spirit of the 

President's reception: The college year officially started with the president" s reception for the faculty 

and staff at his home September 6. After the reception the group moved to the college" s east dining 

worn for a formal dinner. Dr. Edward W. Seay and Mrs. Seay, at right, greet Mrs. Rheta George, 

director of public information and Cresset literary adviser. 

theater - our theater." 
The new symbol has been made 

into cuts of different sizes. The cut 

shown above is the smallest. These 

cuts, or printing plate versions of 

the symbol, will be used by the 

Little Theater for posters, programs, 

throwaways, brochures and postal 

cards. 

Osborn 
dead 
at age 95 

Dr. Beatrice Foss Osborn, an 1891 

graduate who practiced dentistry in 

White Plains, N.Y., until two years 

ago, died at her home, 78 Davis Ave., 

August 17. She was 95 years 6 months 

old. 
Dr. Osborn was taking a belles 

lettres course at Centenary Collegiate 

Institute when she decided she want

ed to be a dentist. After graduating, 

she enrolled at the University of 

Pennsylvania where in 1895 she re

ceived a D.D.S. degree, one of the 

first women to graduate from the 

School of Dentistry. 
Her older sister, Lillian W. Osborn 

'87, was a student at Centenary when 

she met and later married Dr. Eugene 

Noble '85, who became the fourth 

president of Centenary in 1902. Mrs. 

Noble died in 1930. 
At the age of 21 Dr. Osborn took 

over the dental practice of her father, 

Dr. Francis Osborn, who died during 

her last year in college. Here at 12 

Sound View St. she practiced dentist

ry until 1940 when she moved her 

office to White Plains and worked un

til two years ago. 
She was noted for her advanced 

dental work, as attested to by an inci

dent of a tooth replant she performed 

40 years ago. When the son of a Con

nectlcut judge lost a front tooth play

ing hockey, the family, Greenwich 

residents, brought the son and the 

tooth to Dr. Osborn. She replanted 
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the tooth, which remained functional 
for many years. 

Dr. Osborn was one of the eight 
women who helped raise funds to con
struct the base of the Statue of Liber
ty. Her name is engraved on the base 
as a result of her efforts. 

Miss Jane Anderson, her constant 
companion and close friend for over 
30 years, said Dr. Osborn" enjoyed 
the July 1968 bulletin so much." After 
reading the Names in the News page, 
Dr. Osborn said of 100 year old Mrs. 
Frank Ham '87 of Westfield, N.J., 
"Isn't she remarkable. I thought I was 
the only one too old to be buried." 

Reunion Classes 

for 

Alumni Day 

May 10,1969 

are 

55th .................... 1914 

50th .................... 1919 

45th .................... 1924 

40th .. - - - .. - - - - - .. - - - - . - 1929 

35th- .. - ... - - - - .. - - - - - . - 1934 

30th- - - .. - - - - . - - - .. - - - - - 1939 

25th- - . - - - - - .. - - - .. - - .. - 1944 

20th - - - . - - - . - - - - .. - - - - . - 1949 

15th .. - - - . - - - . - . - - - .. - - - 1954 

lOth .. - - - . - . - - - .. - - .. - - - 1959 

5th- - - .. - - - - .. - - - - .. - - - 1964 

3rd . __ . - . _____ . ___ - .. _ 1966 

1st . ____ . ___ .. ____ .. ___ 1968 
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Alma Mater writer dies 
Harry H. Runyon ex '05, author of 

the Alma Mater, a founder of Hack 
and a class correspondent, died July 
26 at his home, 901 S. W. King Ave., 
Portland, Ore. 

Mr. Runyon, who attended Cente
nary Collegiate Institute from 1901-
05, wrote the lyrics to the Alma Mater 
in 1903. He used a tune familiar to 
many as a hymn and the theme of a 
Haydn quartet. The next year he 
helped to found the yearbook, serving 
as its manager. He was also a member 
of Alpha Phi, a national fraternity. 

When he returned to Centenary in 
1962 to lead the singing of the Alma 
Mater at the June 9 commencement, 
Mr. Runyon explained to the Hack 
staff the significance of the yearbook 
title. 

Hack was not merely a contraction 
of Hackettstown, as so many people 
had believed over the years. The stu
dents who gave the name to the year
book had something else in mind as 
well, Mr. Runyon said. 

They were living in the horse-and
buggy days when the word" hack" 
had a very practical meaning. The 
hack was an omnibus - a carryall, so 
it was believed appropriate to adopt 
the name for the publication that 
would carry all the news of the college 
year. 

Additional information on Harry 
Runyon is sparse and subject to inter
pretation from the abbreviated nota
tions on his alumni file card, compiled 
over 67 years by many hands. 

He entered CCI from Perth Am
boy, N.J. After leaving the institute at 
some time he attended the University 
of Utah to take a special arts course. 

He married Laura Wallace in 1910. 
Their two children are Robert V. and 
Virginia R. 

The first "present address" listed 
for Mr. Runyon was Boise, Idaho. Af
ter that he moved to Eugene and Port
land, Ore., and Oakland, Calif. Then 
he returned to Oregon, living in Port
land, Salem and finally Portland 
again. 

It was here in Portland that his oc
cupation was listed as field secretary 
for the Portland Chamber of Com
merce, apparently until 1948, wi;Ien 
he became manager of the chamber's 
membership department. 

This summer his alumni mail was 
returned. A tracer, returned from the 
post office September 9, was marked 
"deceased." 

A letter in response to an inquiry 
about Harry Runyon sent to Mrs. 
Theodora R. Benfield '06 of Portland 
revealed that Mr. Runyon was found 
dead in his apartment alone July 26. 
Mrs. Benfield, former residence coun
selor of South Hall, received her infor
mation from the Chamber of Com
merce which Mr. Runyon had "been 
connected with for a great many 
years." 

Reading instructor: Robert J- Krych of the 
Reading Institute of New York University is the 
new teacher of the reading skills course. Mr. 
Krych has a B.S. and M.S. from NYU and is the 
coauthor of the book "You Can Read Better," 
an adult approach to better reading. 



Improvements 

in Seay Building 
completed 
Learning to transcribe from tape. The instructor is Eugene Prince. 

Improvements under construction in the Edward 

W. Seay Administration Building were completed by 

September 16, the first day of classes. 

The cost of the project came to $61,128.50, report

ed President Edward W. Seay. 

The Reed Construction Co. of Hackettstown was 

the general contractor for remodeling in the secretari

al department the secretarial studies laboratory 

(which includes 6 classrooms), one other classroom 

and a clergy consultation room at a cost of $28,000. 

For $4,720.50 Sound Systems, Inc. of Philadelphia 

installed an electronic stenographic dictation system. 

The new equipment and furniture for the project 

cost $26,908 and include 26 electric typewriters (12 

Royal, 12 IBM selectric and 2 IBM executive), 2 dic

ta phones, 2 Edison envoy transcribers, 4 electric add

ing machines (2 Freedan and 2 Monroe), 2 Monroe 

printing calculators. 
A 3M overhead projector, a 3M transparency maker 

and 5 sets of instruction tapes. 

115 chairs, 60 typewriter desk-tables, 3 instructor 

desk-tables, carpeting and the furniture for the clergy 

consultation room. 
The office furniture and equipment for the director 

of medical services amounted to $1,500. 

Students can progress at their own level of speed in stenography 

through the electronic tape selection system. The instructor is Mrs. 

Princie Young. 

This room is equipped with Royal and IBM electric typewriters. The instructor is Mrs. Mary Losi. 





To the left: 

Edward W. Seay Administration Building 




